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1.  ABOUT THE CENTRE, THE UNIVERSITY AND THE CITY 

OF LEEDS 
 
 
The Centre 
 
The Centre for Business Law and Practice is located in the School of Law at the 
University of Leeds (which is part of the Faculty of Social Sciences, Education and 
Law) and its aim is to promote the study of all areas of Business Law and Practice, 
understood as the legal rules which regulate any form of business activity. It seeks to 
promote all forms of research, including doctrinal, theoretical (including socio-legal) 
and empirical research and to develop contacts with other parts of the academic 
world, as well as the worlds of business and legal practice in order to enhance mutual 
understanding and awareness. The results of its work are disseminated as widely as 
possible by publishing monographs, articles, reports and pamphlets as well as by 
holding seminars and conferences with both in-house and outside speakers. 
 
Staff members have acted as consultants to law firms, accounting bodies and 
international bodies such as the International Monetary Fund.  Research has been 
undertaken in many areas of business law including banking and financial services, 
business confidentiality, corporate (general core company law as well as corporate 
governance and corporate finance), employment, financial institutions, foreign 
investment, insolvency, intellectual property, international trade, and corporate and 
economic crime (including money laundering and the financing of terrorism).  
 
One of the primary functions of the Centre is to oversee the research undertaken at 
postgraduate level and to manage postgraduate taught programmes in International 
and European Business Law.  In addition, the Centre offers several undergraduate 
business law modules to law and non-law students. 
 
 
 

The University 
 
The University of Leeds is among the UK’s top universities, located close to the 
centre of one of the country’s most progressive, cosmopolitan and student-friendly 
cities. One of the largest single site universities, Leeds is a hugely popular choice for 
students. With over 30,000 students living in the city, it regularly tops the national 
polls as a favourite UK destination for students.  
 
Established in 1904, the University is a member of the Russell Group, which was 
formed by 19 of the country’s most prestigious universities. With a world class 
reputation for quality in research and teaching, a degree from the University of Leeds, 
both undergraduate and postgraduate, is highly regarded by employers and 
universities worldwide.  
The University has over many years invested heavily in its infrastructure to provide 
students with first-class learning, development, support and leisure facilities, 
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including modern well-equipped lecture theatres and seminar rooms, an 
internationally acclaimed University library, an enterprising careers service, a wide 
range of sporting amenities and one of the biggest and most active Students’ Unions 
in the country. 
 
The University is one of the main centres for postgraduate teaching in the country, 
with around 5,000 postgraduate students drawn from all over the UK and another 100 
countries world-wide. As a University of Leeds postgraduate research student, you 
will have access to outstanding facilities including our major academic research 
library, laboratories and computing facilities. 
 

 
The City 
 
Only a short walk from the bustling shops, boutiques, art galleries, cinemas, bars, 
restaurants and cafes of the city centre, the University campus is a vibrant place in 
which to live and study. Leeds is one of the fastest growing cities in the UK. With its 
continued prosperity in law, finance, business and media, the city offers great 
employment potential. This is complemented by an exciting mix of culture, commerce 
and style, making Leeds the primary social hub of the North of England. Rich in 
history with a growing economy and cosmopolitan atmosphere, Leeds remains an 
affordable student-friendly city and the centre of a region of great cultural diversity.  
 
Leeds is a ’24 hour city’ that is famous for the diversity and popularity of its nightlife. 
The city prides itself on the vitality of its ‘independent’ bar scene, whilst its 
nightclubs offer a sophisticated and relaxed clubbing experience with a wide range of 
music and ambiences to suit all tastes. It is home to a wide variety of theatre, music, 
film and music venues including the legendary University Refectory. The annual 
Leeds Film Festival is also one of the leading cinema events in the country. 
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2.  INTRODUCTION BY CENTRE DIRECTOR  
 
 
This report covers the activities of the Centre for Business Law and Practice (“the 
Centre”) during the period from 1st September 2005 to 30th September 2006.  The 
Centre has been gradually expanding the scope of its activities, and this was very 
much in evidence in the past year.  The Centre is now in a position to develop 
strongly as a result of the increased number of academics who are members and we 
look to the future with considerable confidence.  In particular the Centre has 
continued to develop its research profile particularly in those areas where it already 
has considerable expertise:  
 

• Corporate law - with special emphasis on corporate governance, corporate 
finance and corporate insolvency law. 

• International financial law – banking and financial services and anti money 
laundering. 

• Contract law – including consumer law.   
 
The past year has been another very productive year for the Centre in terms of activity 
of staff, research, research outcomes and growth of its postgraduate taught 
programmes and postgraduate research students.  The publications of members of the 
Centre once again manifest the completion of some very high quality and relevant 
research work which spans diverse parts of business law.  The number of postgraduate 
students recruited, for both doctoral research and taught masters programmes, 
indicates the popularity and strength of the Centre’s programmes and is testimony to 
the standing of the Centre’s staff. One of our major aims is to further develop the 
postgraduate research culture within the Centre and the Law School and we are 
pleased to report that in this respect the Centre is growing in accordance with our 
plans. 
 
In accordance with the aim of the Centre to broaden its activities, within its remit, two 
high profile lectures by experts from outside the University took place during the 
period under review and we intend to continue to do this again in future years. One of 
the speakers is an internationally renowned academic while the other is a partner with 
one of the best-known law firm. Further information on these lectures is provided 
later in this Report. Plans have been put in place for the Centre to expand its visiting 
speaker programme and we will be inviting a number of internationally renowned 
speakers during the academic year 2006/2007.  
 
The talks are designed to appeal to the legal profession, business professionals 
(including bankers and directors), academics and students, both undergraduate and 
postgraduate.  The seminars attract large audiences and we were pleased at the 
response from the legal community in West Yorkshire and beyond. They were also 
popular with our own postgraduate and undergraduate students, whose learning 
experience was enriched by being able to hear, and ask questions of, internationally 
acclaimed speakers on the relevant matters addressed. 
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The Centre has enjoyed links with the Leeds University Business School, including 
the sharing of Academic Fellowships and discussions on research objectives.  Two 
members of the Business School act as members of the Executive of the Centre.  The 
Centre has also been in dialogue with legal practitioners in Leeds in order to improve 
links between the Centre and practice and to establish how the Centre might serve the 
interests of those in the legal profession who practice in the business law field.  There 
have been some discussions concerning the possibility of law firms sponsoring certain 
research projects. 
 
During the past year I have enjoyed the support of Professor Roger Halson as Deputy 
Director and my other colleagues and members of the Centre. 
 
Full details of the Centre’s activities can be found at www.law.leeds.ac.uk/business 
 
 
 
 
 
Andrew Campbell 
Director of the Centre for Business Law and Practice 
 
November 2006 
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3.  RESEARCH DEGREES AND TEACHING PROGRAMMES 
 
 
A. Research Postgraduates 
 
 
The Centre for Business Law and Practice has been expanding its research degrees 
programme.  Students receive high quality supervision from two academics who are 
trained and experienced supervisors as well as experts in the particular field of 
research. In addition students are provided with formal research methods training. 
 
All research students are encouraged to take an active part in the activities of the 
Centre and this includes attending seminars and conferences.  The Centre’s research 
postgraduates are located in the Law Graduate Centre, which has excellent facilities.  
Each student is provided with access to desk space, lockable storage space, a good 
quality computer cluster with printing facilities and a very convivial and collegial 
environment (including a social room) in which to undertake their work.  Additional 
facilities are provided at the University’s central Graduate Centre, which also runs 
helpful training courses.  The Law Graduate Centre is only a short walk from the 
University’s main research library, which contains a well-stocked collection of 
relevant books, journals, materials and sources. 
 
The Centre for Business Law and Practice welcomes applications from students 
wishing to pursue research into any aspect of business and commercial law.  The 
Centre has particular expertise in the following areas: contract law; corporate law – 
especially corporate governance, the role and duties of company directors, corporate 
insolvency law, corporate rescue, corporate finance; insider dealing; banking and 
financial services law; economic crime including anti money-laundering and terrorist 
financing; Islamic banking law; law relating to security; intellectual property; 
international economic law; consumer law including consumer credit; employment 
law: environmental law. 
 
All relevant proposals within the broad remit of business law will be considered and 
even if the proposed research topic is not listed above it may be worth contacting the 
Director to discuss whether research supervision would be available. 
 
The degree schemes on offer by research and thesis only are as follows: 
 

• Master of Laws (LL.M) – one year full-time or two years part-time 
• Master of Philosophy (M.Phil) – two years full-time or four years part-time 
• Doctor of Philosophy (Ph.D) – three years full-time of five years part-time 
• Integrated Ph.D – four years full-time (not available part-time).  This new 

degree combines taught classes and the traditional research thesis, with an exit 
award of LLM Legal Research the students complete the first two years. 

 
The entrance requirements for all schemes are that applicants must normally possess 
an upper second class honours degree or equivalent.  Applicants with professional 
qualifications or substantial professional experience are also encouraged to apply. In 
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addition, MPhil and Ph.D applicants are usually required to hold a Masters level 
qualification. 
 
Informal enquiries from applicants are welcome.  Please contact the Director of the 
Centre, Andrew Campbell, at a.campbell@leeds.ac.uk  
 
 
 
B. Taught Postgraduate Programmes 
 
During the academic year 2005 – 2006 the Centre made significant changes to the 
business law programmes on offer.  We no longer offered the programmes LLM 
(Master of laws) International and European Business Law and MA (Master of Arts) 
International and European Business Law. 
 
To replace these programmes four new programmes were introduced. Two of the 
programmes are for those applicants who already hold a degree in law while the other 
two programmes are for university graduates from non-law disciplines. 
 
The two programmes for law graduates only are: 

1) LLM European and International Business Law 
2) LLM International Business Law 

 
Students on the LLM programmes will all have a bachelors degree in law (commonly 
an LLB or equivalent) and will take this course in order to develop specialist 
knowledge in the various aspects of business law. 
 
 The two programmes for non-law graduates only are: 

3) MA European and International Business Law 
4) MA International Business Law. 

 
Traditionally those attracted to the two MA versions of the programmes tend to have a 
business, economics or MBA background.  The factor they have in common is that 
they do not have a background in law.  Such students are usually looking to acquire a 
significant degree of knowledge about business law without having the intention to 
practice law in any country. 
 
 
In all the programmes, the modules are taught by seminars, and there are two 11 week 
semesters in each academic year. Assessments are by written work.  
 
The numbers of people applying for entry into the LL.M and M.A. programmes has 
been increasing significantly over the past couple of years, as have the number of 
students actually registered. A high proportion of the students enrolled are from 
outside the United Kingdom and one of the strengths of our programmes is that 
students come to study at Leeds from a wide range of countries. 
 
 
The LL.M. programmes involve the completion of taught modules totalling 120 
credits that are taken  Semester 1 and 2. Some modules are compulsory (this varies 
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between programmes) and the others are optional modules chosen from a long list of 
available subjects. The final stage of the programme is a dissertation (worth 60 
credits) being completed in the Summer following Semester 2. The programme 
consists of 180 credits in total.  
 
The compulsory modules consist of modules which are believed to form a critical 
base for the study of business law, nationally and internationally.  Students have a 
broad choice when it comes to the optional modules, and this reflects the breadth of 
expertise in the Centre. 
 
The dissertation, constituting 60 credits, is compulsory and forms a major part of the 
programmes, and reflects one of the aims of the programme, namely to foster research 
capabilities. The dissertation requirement permits students to engage in some detailed 
research of a particular issue that warrants investigation. Research for, and the writing 
of, the dissertation is undertaken in conjunction with a supervisor, who is a member of 
the law staff. The members of the law staff have a wide range of research interests 
and are able to supervise a broad spectrum of topics in different areas of the law. 
 
The overall objective of this programme is to provide students with a firm grounding 
in many of the basic principles and rules regulating business activity in the UK 
Europe and around the world. The programme also aims to enable students to develop 
the following: analytical legal skills, ability to work independently, writing skills, and 
ability to undertake research.  
 
 
 
In keeping with the Centre’s aim of keeping programmes under review we decided to 
introduce a new LLM programme in Insolvency Law commencing in September 2006 
as we believe that there should be significant demand in Leeds, which is a major 
commercial centre, for a programme such as this. 
 
 
 
C. Undergraduate Teaching 
 
While the Centre does not directly run any undergraduate programmes, it makes a 
very important contribution to teaching of the Bachelor of Laws (LLB) degree, in 
particular.  The Centre has developed modules that are taught to both law and non-law 
undergraduates.  These modules have been very popular with students, and have 
attracted good enrolments.  The modules that are taught in the Bachelor of Laws 
programme (although students from other programmes with the necessary 
prerequisites can enrol for them) are Business Law, Company Law, Banking and 
Financial Services Law, Intellectual Property Law, Employment Law, and Corporate  
Finance and Insolvency.  Members of the Centre also either act as leaders, or 
contribute to the teaching, of the following modules : Law of Contract, International 
Law, Equity and Trusts, Constitutional Law and Jurisprudence.  Offerings to non-law 
students include Introduction to Company Law and Introduction to Obligations. 
 
 
 



 

© Contributors & University of Leeds, 2007 10

 
4.  GENERAL CENTRE ACTIVITY AND NEWS 

 
There have been some notable achievements by members of the Centre in the past 
year, and not always reflected in a published piece, that are worthy of mention. What 
follows is a selection of some of the activities of the Centre and its members and it is 
not intended to be exhaustive. 
 
Sarah Brown joined the staff as a lecturer after having been awarded her Ph.D in 
2006. Andrew Campbell has continued his research into banking law paying 
particular attention to international bank insolvency and the protection of bank 
depositors. He was a member of the team which produced the second edition of 
Butterworths Annotated Guide to the Financial Services and Markets Act and his 
work on emergency liquidity financing for troubled banks led to a joint publication 
with Ross Delston of the International Monetary Fund. He presented sessions on bank 
insolvency issues at the Financial Transactions for Lawyers seminars held at the Joint 
Vienna Institute in April 2006, organised by the Legal Department of the International 
Monetary Fund and the IMF Institute. He also participated in a Seminar on Creditor 
Rights in Emerging Economies at the IMF Regional Training Institute in Singapore in 
August 2006. The participants were officials of central banks and government 
departments from a number of developing countries (mainly from the republics of the 
former Soviet Union and from south-east Asia).  In his position of Convenor he 
organised, with his co-convenor Joanna Gray of the University of Newcastle, the 
Banking and Financial Services Law Subject Section of the Society of Legal Scholars 
at the Annual Conference at the University of Strathclyde in September 2005. He 
continued to serve on the editorial boards of the Journal of Financial Crime, the 
Journal of Money Laundering Control and the Journal of Banking Regulation. Dr. 
Luca Cerioni joined the Centre in 2006 as an RCUK Academic Research Fellow and 
he is undertaking research into corporate governance and will be involved in 
collaborative efforts, particularly with Keay and Loughrey. He has researched 
extensively into aspects of European taxation and this has led to publications during 
the period. The Introduction of Comprehensive Approaches to Business Taxation: At 
the Root of Competition and Discrimination Dilemmas or….The Long and Winding 
Road to a Solution?Parts 1 and 2 (in European Taxation) and Commission 
Communication and General Developments regarding Home State Taxation (in 
European Taxation). Judith Dahlgreen’s extensive knowledge of corporate law and 
corporate finance has  added considerably to our strength in this area.  Roger Halson 
is an expert on the law of contract and  during the year he continued his research into 
various aspects of the subject including work on an inter-disciplinary project on 
private law remedies. In addition he worked on the third edition of a major work on 
the law of contract which should be completed next year. His article Negotiation, 
Modification and the Structure of the Contract Textbook was published in the 
Canterbury Law Review. Juliet Jenkins continued her research into intellectual 
property law focusing on registered trade marks, copyright and database rights. Her 
article Database Rights’ Subsistence: Under Starter’s Orders was published in the 
Journal of Intellectual Law and Practice. 
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Andrew Keay  benefited from a period of study leave funded by an AHRB grant. The 
purpose of the study leave grant was to assist in the completion of a book on the 
responsibility of company directors to the creditors of a company and this has been 
published - Company Directors’ Responsibilities to Creditors (published by 
Routledge-Cavendish). In addition to this he published a number of pieces about the 
role of company directors, for example Wrongful Trading and the Liability of 
Company Directors: A Theoretical Perspective (in Legal Studies), Enlightened 
Shareholder Value, the Reform of the Duties of Company Directors and the 
Corporate Objective (in Lloyd’s Maritime and Commercial Law Quarterly). Other 
work focused on liquidation What Future for Liquidation in Light of the Enterprise 
Act Reforms (in Journal of Business Law) and fraudulent trading Fraudulent Trading: 
The Intent to Defraud (in Common Law World Review). He has continued to be 
involved with the Insolvency Lawyers’ Academic Interest Group. He acted as a 
member of the Nominations Committee of the Society of Legal Scholars and as a 
member of the Panel of Academic Advisers of the Commonwealth Scholarship 
Commission. He acted as a member of the Advisory Boards for the journals 
Insolvency Intelligence and the QUT Law and Justice Journal.  
 
 
Dr. Paul Lewis is a senior lecturer in Leeds University Business School who has 
been undertaking research into the difficulties faced by small firms with regard to 
contractual relationships. He has also been working on a study of human rights and 
the litigant in person in the county court as well as revisiting the theory of the small 
claims procedure. Joan Loughrey has continued her research into the operation of 
legal professional privilege in the corporate context as well as privacy in the context 
of health care. Her article on The Confidentiality of Medical Records: Informational 
Autonomy, Patient Privacy and the Law was published in the Northern Ireland Law 
Quarterly and she has been working on a major research project on Privileged 
Litigants: Shareholder Rights, Information Disclosure and Corporate Privilege  
which is to be published in 2007. John McMullen was a member of the Council of 
the Advisory Conciliation and Arbitration Service.  He is Editor of the Oxford 
University Press’ Employment Practitioner Series. David Pearce completed his Ph.D 
at the University of Exeter and has been undertaking research into aspects of property 
and contract law. His article ‘Contract, Employment and the Contract of 
Employment’, co-authored with Honeyball, was published in the Industrial Law 
Journal. Surya Subedi continued to produce work for the Centre despite being 
otherwise occupied in the setting up of the Centre for International Governance. 
Amongst other things he has\advised the Government of Vietnam on WTO law as a 
United Nations Development Fund consultant. And has published the Challenge of 
Reconciling the Competing Principles within the Law of Foreign Investment with 
Special Reference to the Recent Trend in the Interpretation of the Term 
‘Expropriation’. (in The International Lawyer). Peter Vincent-Jones has been 
working on a monograph on the socio-legal analysis of contract and contractual 
governance. 

 
 
 
 
 



 

© Contributors & University of Leeds, 2007 12

 
 
5.  PUBLIC LECTURES 
 
The Centre hosted two significant public lectures during the year.  The first of these 
was by Mark Sterling of Allen & Overy, Solicitors.  He discussed the emergence of 
a corporate rescue culture in the United Kingdom.  The second was a talk on security 
interests by Professor Gerry McCormack of the University of Manchester. 
 
Both events were held in the evening to ensure that they would be available to legal 
practitioners as well as law students at both postgraduate and undergraduate level. 
 
Due to the success of these public lectures we intend to expand these into a series 
during the next academic year. 
 
 
6.   EDITORIAL WORK 
 
Many members of the Centre are actively involved as members of editorial boards 
and editorial activity includes: 
 
Campbell, A., Member of the Editorial Boards of the Journal of International 
Banking Regulation; the Journal of Money Laundering Control; the Journal of 
Financial Crime and Amicus Curiae (Society for Advanced Legal Studies). 
 
Keay, A. , Member of Editorial Boards of  International Insolvency Review (Wiley), 
Insolvency Law Journal (Law Book Co)., Insolvency Intelligence  (Sweet and 
Maxwell) and QUT Journal of Law and Justice (Queensland University of 
Technology). 
 
McMullen J., General Editor, Employment Practitioner Series, Oxford University 
Press. 
 
Subedi, S., General Editor, Asian Yearbook of International Law (Martinus Nijhoff, 
the Netherlands). 
 
Walker, C.,  Member of the board of editors, International Journal of Risk 
Management (Perpetuity Press). 
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7.  WORKING PAPERS BY CBLP MEMBERS 
 
 
We have chosen two Working Papers for inclusion this year. One by a University 
Research Fellow who joined the Law School in August 2006 and one by a current 
Ph.D student. It should be stressed that these are very much work in progress and are, 
in fact, both first drafts. In the case of each the final product is likely to be 
significantly different in a number of respects. 
 
 
CORPORATE GOVERNANCE IN THE EUROPEAN COMMUNITY: 
A (PROPOSAL FOR A) RE-READING OF THE KEY DEFINING 
ELEMENTS IN THE LIGHT OF EC  LAW, AND THE SCOPE FOR 
A SLIGHTLY “REFINED” DEFINITION 
 
By Luca Cerioni,    Copyright Luca Cerioni 2006. 
Academic Research Fellow in Corporate Governance, Centre for the Study of 
Business Law and Practice (CSBLP), School of Law, University of Leeds 
 
Introduction 
 
      Over the last few years, the awareness of the importance of corporate governance 
has become manifest at EC level. In addition to its support for “corporate social 
responsibility” (CSR) in “soft-law” pieces [COM(2002)347final, “A business 
contribution to Sustainable Development”; COM(2006)136final, “Implementing the 
partnership for growth and jobs: making Europe a pole of excellence on corporate 
social responsibility”], the EC addressed an “action plan” to corporate governance 
laying down its proposed initiatives in 2003, when, in response to the corporate 
collapses in the USA and to the Serbaney-Oxley Act, the Commission issued its 
Action Plan on Company Law and Corporate Governance [APCLCG, Commission 
Communication 284(2003)]. An important part of the APCLCG has been 
implemented, over the last three years, through “soft-law pieces” and the creation of 
bodies for information and advice. Specifically, in 2004 the Commission set up the 
European Corporate Governance Forum [Commission decision of 15 October 2004, 
2004/706/EC] as a body for exchange of information and best practices existing in 
Member States, as well as for reflection and debate, and it issued a Recommendation 
on an appropriate regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies 
[Commission Recommendation of 14 December 2004, 2004/913/EC, fostering an 
appropriate regime for the remuneration of directors of listed companies]. In 2005, the 
“follow-up” with this approach included the creation of a group of non governmental 
experts on corporate governance and company law [Commission decision of 28 April 
2005, 2005/380/EC], with the task of providing technical advice to the Commission, 
and the issue of another soft-law piece, the Recommendation on the role of non-
executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committee of the 
(supervisory) board  [Commission Recommendation on the role of non-executive or 
supervisory directors of listed companies and on the committees of the (supervisory) 
board of 15 February 2005, 2005/162/EC]. 
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         This approach (the search for debate and advice, the frequent resort to “soft-
law” in dealing with issues where hard law harmonisation would risk being difficult) 
appears to be understandable if considering the difficult history of the company law 
harmonisation program, and, together with this history, seems to explain the 
orientation of the current debates on corporate governance at the EC level. Notably, 
the company law harmonisation program undertaken by the EC since the end of the 
60s has known, from the 70s onwards, some difficult times: the presence within the 
Community of Member States embracing the different visions of company law and of 
corporate governance – the “shareholders primacy” on the one hand, the “stakeholder 
model” on the other hand – has often caused the harmonisation program to hit up 
against this contraposition, and has resulted in directives reflecting compromises and 
having, as the literature has highlighted, limited effectiveness in achieving 
harmonisation (C.Villiers, 1996, 1998). Such a contraposition has also long been 
preventing the harmonisation of national laws concerning directors’ duties (the failure 
of the draft Fifth Directive: J.J.Du Plessis and J.Dine, 1997). In this context, it appears 
not surprisingly that the APCLCG has been relying on new Directives (subsequently 
referred to in the text) only for a part of the initiatives envisaged, and that important 
debates which are currently going on regarding corporate governance tend to focus on 
what has been achieved so far, on where the EC stands, on the corporate governance 
codes that has been developed in individual Member States, on the Commission’s 
policies in the field and on what is still to be expected in terms of new EC initiatives 
[European Institute of Public Administration (EIPA), Seminar: Corporate Governance 
from an EU Standpoint,  Maastricht, 14-15 December 2006, Introduction to the 
seminar presentation].  
        Nevertheless, because all secondary legislation already introduced needs to be 
read in the light of the Treaty, a different question also appears to be of paramount 
importance: does the Treaty, and in consequence the interpretation of the secondary 
legislation in the light of it, together with the European Court of Justice (ECJ) case-
law, presupposes a particular vision about the corporate objective and, in general, 
about corporate governance ? In other words, can the Treaty and EC hard business 
law already introduced, given the Treaty’s objectives, be read in such a way as to 
“extrapolate” this conception ?   In terms of input to debates, this question would pave 
the way to a shift in the emphasis, from the typical “what the EC has achieved and 
what could do in the light of differences in national corporate governance models” to 
“what the EC needs to commit itself to doing, and, in particular, how the different 
national corporate governance models need to be assessed, in the light of a 
conception already implied in the Treaty and in the acquis communautaire”.    
       This question, which appears to have been neglected by the academic literature, 
owes its importance to the fact that, due to the supremacy of the Community legal 
order over national laws of Member States, if a particular conception on corporate 
governance could be seen as underlying the Treaty and, in the light of the Treaty, the 
“hard law” to date issued, this vision would need to be a “parameter” for corporate 
governance debates in each individual Member States, to a far greater extent than the 
“soft-law” pieces – such as the APCLCG, or the Commissions’ Communication on 
CSR issued over the last few years, or the Commission Recommendation – can do on 
their own. Moreover, as the 50th anniversary of the Treaty falls within a time when, in 
the aftermath of the corporate collapses in both the USA and in Europe in recent years 
(2001-2004), corporate governance has been brought at the top of the reform agenda 
all over the world, the “historical” period would seem to be particularly appropriate 
for dealing with the issue.        
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        This article wishes to draw a response to this question, by proposing a re-
reading, based on the Treaty and on other EC “hard” law, of the key elements of the 
definition of corporate governance, and is structured in three Sections. Section A, by 
moving from the most widely accepted definition of corporate governance, which is 
contained in the OECD Principles, is aimed at extrapolating the indications that can 
be drawn, from the acquis communautaire, as regards each of the key elements of this 
definition. Section B, after “reassembling”  all indications and presenting a refined 
definition of (and vision about) corporate governance to be deduced from EC law,  
addresses some possible objections that can be raised against the arguments 
submitted, and Section C concludes by indicating – as a way forward - some 
implications of this refined definition on the approach to the overall analysis  of the 
typical corporate governance issues.  
 
A.  The elements of the most widely accepted definition of corporate governance 
in the light of the Treaty and of the “acquis communautaire”   

 
      If one considers the elements of the most widely accepted definition of corporate 
governance – which is embedded in the OECD Principles - it can be found that each 
of these elements, on its own, has already been dealt with by specific pieces of EC 
legislation, and that the purposes pursued by these legislative measures, together with 
the provisions of the Treaty concerning the general principles and the activity of 
business enterprises, presuppose a “vision” about the corporate objective and about 
corporate governance. This despite the fact that the drafters of the Treaty, written 50 
years ago, could probably not imagine that at the start of the new millennium 
corporate governance was bound to come at the top of the discussions all over the 
world and to be recognised as one of the essential pillars of the world economy. 
       The most widely accepted definition of corporate governance – coming from the 
UK’s Cadbury Report (1992) and subsequently embodied in the OECD Principles, 
from which it was also referred to by the Commission in its 2003 APCLCG – 
describes corporate governance as “the system by which companies are directed and 
controlled”. It clarifies that this system “involves a set of relationships between a 
company’s management, its board, its shareholders and other stakeholders” and  
“provides the structure through which the objectives of the company are set, and the 
means of attaining those objectives and monitoring performance are determined”. If 
this (long) definition is “disaggregated” into its individual constitutive components, 
only three emerge as the key elements: the direction of and the control over the 
company’s business activity; the interrelationships amongst the protagonists in this 
direction and in this control; the objectives of the business activity. This is because, 
ultimately, the direction and control of the company’s business activity by its very 
nature involves a nexus of relationships, i.e., a system of interactions amongst all 
relevant actors which are listed by the definition, which system, in establishing 
objectives, must necessity provides the means for achieving them and for monitoring 
this achievement in order not to risk being ineffective and self-defeating. The three 
elements thus absorb all the definition. 
         The directions of and the control over the company’s business activity, the 
interrelationships amongst the protagonists, and above all the objectives of the 
business activity, have been, indirectly, the object of specific pieces of EC legislation 
and provisions of the Treaty. Although these were laid down with no reference to 
corporate governance, the achievement of, and the consistency with, their purposes 
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can only be possible if a certain “vision” of corporate governance is set and 
implemented in companies’ corporate governance models.   
      Specifically, irrespective of the “soft-law” piece given by the ACPCLCG,  the 
provisions of the Treaty and of secondary EC legislation which, directly or indirectly, 
reveal un underlying conception about the three key elements which compose the 
most widely adopted definition of corporate governance can be identified in the 
Treaty’s provisions laying down the “general principles” of EC law (Arts 2 and 3), in 
the Treaty’s provisions on the freedom of establishment (Arts 43-48), on the rules on 
competition (Arts 81-86) and on State aids to enterprises (Arts 87 – 89), and in 
specific EC directives and regulations issued as part of the company law 
harmonisation program. The conception which emerges from these provisions is  
strengthened by other components of the acquis communautaire, including some ECJ 
rulings.  For each of the three key elements of the corporate governance definition, the 
following arguments can be deduced from EC hard law: 
A) The company’s ultimate objective   
The above indicated Treaty’s provisions, read in the light of each others, 
unequivocally demonstrate that the drafters implicitly required company’s directors to 
consider the competitiveness of the business as the key objective, irrespective of the 
purposes of the company relating to its sector of activity, and, somewhat more 
expressly, required them to pursue this objective consistently with social cohesion and 
with the general EC policies aimed at the attainment of socio-economic benefits. In 
fact, Art. 2,  in listing the EC’s tasks,  includes both an “high degree of 
competitiveness”  and “economic and social cohesion”, without distinguishing 
between the “macro-level” – that is, the level concerning the relationships between 
Member States – and the “micro-level”, that is the level concerning the relationships  
amongst companies and between companies and all other socio-economic actors, 
within any individual Member State too.  The lack of this distinction can be deduced 
from the circumstance that, despite the last part of Art. 2 – when reading “..and 
economic and social cohesion and solidarity among Member States” – may seem to 
refer to the macro-level as regards the economic and social cohesion, the other EC 
objectives indicated in that provision, which by their own nature are essential 
components of such cohesion (for example, harmonious, balanced and sustainable 
development of economic activities, etc..), are to be pursued “throughout the 
Community” and therefore within each of the individual Member States too (and, in 
the light of the subsidiarity principle ex Art. 5 of the Treaty, actions necessary to 
achieve these goals need to be undertaken directly by the EC when, by reason of their 
scale, they cannot be adequately undertaken by the individual Member States). The 
conduct of companies,  competing with each others in the market, is regarded as one 
of the key components making it possible to achieve these goals. This holds true to 
such an extent that, amongst the activity of the EC for these purposes, Art. 3 lists “a 
system ensuring that competition in the internal market is not distorted”. This 
interpretation - whereby, in the Treaty’s drafters view, the competitiveness of the 
business activity, to be pursued consistently with the socio-economic objectives of EC 
policies, needs to be the key goal of companies’ directors – can be further 
strengthened by the provisions on competition rules and State aids. If they are read 
from the viewpoint of what they do not state expressly but implicitly suggest, both 
groups of provisions indicate in fact that, outside the few cases which are listed, 
companies can rely neither on practices restricting the degree of market competition 
that they normally face, as it can be inferred from Art. 81, nor on State aids in 
whatever form that threaten this degree of competition, as it can be deduced from Art. 
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87. In other words, they only need in principle to rely on their own competitiveness in 
order to survive and prosper in what the Treaty requires to be a competitive market 
environment, and – having regard to the exceptions which are expressly listed in both 
Art. 81 and Art. 87 – it can be argued that this competitive environment, rather than 
being regarded as an absolute value on its own, is implicitly seen as a means towards 
the promotion of direct benefits to consumers, to local economies etc….in other 
words, towards the achievements of benefits to all groups which are commonly 
known as stakeholders.  This because the exceptions - indicated in both Art. 81 and 
Art. 87 - where restrictive practices and State aids to enterprises are within certain 
limits allowed, imply that, only in those cases,  a less competitive or potentially less 
competitive environment can lead to socio-economic benefits, which latter, in the 
Treaty’s assessment, acquire greater importance,  in view of the achievement of the 
EC goals stated in Art. 2, than a higher degree of market competition. Nevertheless, 
the market competition – where it can be restricted -  must never be eliminated, which 
was clearly stated by the ECJ (Case 6/72; ECR 1973, p. 215): arguably, in the vision 
underlying the Treaty’s provisions under consideration, the competitiveness of the 
business activity must, therefore, always be the key goal of companies’ directors and, 
irrespective of the higher (in principle) or lower (only in the cases of the exceptions 
laid down by Arts. 81 and 87) degree of competition, this competitiveness is always 
supposed to coincide with stakeholders’ interests. Because the environment which 
makes that competitiveness necessary must always exist, although the degree of 
competition can be reduced to a certain extent in some cases, directors and managers 
can, in those cases, avail themselves of a greater range of options (such as cartels, or 
the request for State aids) in designing their strategic policies.  Interestingly, this 
vision - which appears, from the “corporate governance reading”, to underpin those 
Treaty’s provisions -  whilst it never neglects the interests of the general community, 
thus of stakeholders,  refuses to protect the interests of shareholders in the most 
evident case where these could be maximised by directors at the expense of 
stakeholders: the case of abuse of a dominant position, ex Art. 82, when the financial 
returns to shareholders could be maximised more easily than in any other situation.  
The prohibition of abuse of dominant position laid down by Art. 82 finds, in fact, no 
exceptions.  
In summary, Art. 2, 3, 81, 82 and 87, taken altogether, offer this indication as regards  
the objectives of the company, which are one of the three key elements of the most 
widely accepted definition of corporate governance: whatever the particular 
objectives regarding the sector of activity, the ultimate corporate objective needs 
always be the competitiveness of the business activity of the company, which - 
because it is supposed to be in line with stakeholders’ interests – must not be pursued 
in such a way as to damage these interests (as it can be deduced from Art. 82). This 
interpretation can also be deduced from Directive 2006/68/EC of 6 September 2006, 
amending the Second Company Law Directive (77/91/EEC of 13 December 1976)  on 
the formation of public limited companies and the maintenance and alteration of their 
capital:  in fact, in its Preamble (Recital 2), this  Directive, introduced as part of the 
implementation of the APCLCG, stresses  the objectives of contributing to the 
promotion of business efficiency and competitiveness without reducing the protection 
offered to shareholders and creditors (the category of stakeholders under 
consideration in that particular measure). On the other hand, the emphasis on 
businesses’ competitiveness can also be found, e.g., in the Commission’s decision to 
establish the European Corporate Governance Forum, which stressed that “good and 
transparent corporate governance is essential for enhancing competitiveness and 
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efficiency of businesses in the European Union as well as strengthening shareholders 
rights and third parties protection (Commission decision to establish the European 
Corporate Governance Forum, Preamble, Recital 1, 2004/706/EC).   
   However, two kinds of objections can be formulated against the interpretation 
suggested.  
      The first objection can be that Art. 81, Art. 82 and Art. 87 forbid in principle 
restrictive practice, abuses of dominant position and State aids when there are or there 
may be adverse effects for competition and trade “as between the Member States”, 
and that, therefore, a situation in which the competitiveness of the company is 
pursued – in each individual strategic choice - at the expense of stakeholders’ interests 
within an individual Member State falls outside the scope of any interpretation  which 
may be based on those provisions and, at most, may need to be examined in the light 
of the concerned Member States’ internal provisions.  Nevertheless, such an objection 
would be unfounded, for a twofold reason. First, the realisation that, given the 
objectives stated in Art. 2 (and the necessity of reading Art. 81, Art. 82 and 87 in the 
light of these objectives), the competitiveness of the company needs to be pursued 
consistently with stakeholders’ interests – as the Treaty supposes the former to be in 
the latter’ interests -  “throughout the Community” and thus, implicitly also 
throughout the territory of an individual State within the Community, is strengthened 
by the secondary legislation. In fact, Regulation No. 1/2003 which, in its Preamble 
[Recital 9], states that although Art. 81 and 82 have as their objective the protection of 
competition in the market Member States remain free to enact national legislation 
protecting other legitimate interests, expressly clarifies that this national legislation 
need to be compatible with the general principles  - which include Art. 2 and 3 of the 
Treaty - and other provisions of Community law. This implies that, even in pursuing 
legitimate interests, other than market competition, which may be peculiar to their 
own internal situations and may thus be of relevance only to companies operating 
solely within their domestic jurisdictions, Member States cannot disregard the 
indications emerging from the said Treaty provisions, amongst which the pursuing of 
company’s competitiveness consistently with (both shareholders and) stakeholders’ 
interests.    
Second, the case-law of the ECJ, in interpreting the part “as between Member States”, 
has adopted an extremely inclusive approach concerning the situations covered: the 
ECJ stated, in a ruling concerning restrictive agreement under Art. 81, that what is 
sufficient is an influence, direct or indirect, actual or potential, on the patterns of trade 
between  Member States (Case 56/65, STM v. Maschinenbau), which must be 
assessed “with a sufficient degree of probability on the basis of a set of objective 
factors of law or of fact”; in another ruling, it emphasized the need to interpret the 
competition rules in the light of each others (Case 6/72, para. 26 and 27, where the 
ECJ emphasised the necessity of reading both Art. 81 and 82 in the light of Art. 3(f) 
of the Treaty and as requiring the maintaining of an effective competition structure in 
the market); lastly in rulings concerning State aids, it added that the non involvement 
of the recipient in trade between Member States (Case 303/88) and the local or 
regional character of the activity (Case C-280/00) do not prevent the criteria of the 
influence on trade between Member States from being met.  It can thus be noted that – 
to the extent that it is not necessary for the activity of the involved companies to 
imply trade between Member States, and that this activity could even be limited to a 
local or regional dimension – the ECJ case-law has the potential of making the 
activity of any company fall within the ambit of Art. 81, 82 and 87, even if carried out 
only within an individual Member State. Inevitably, the greater the development of 
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the company’s business, particularly if into a large scale commercial enterprise, the 
greater the “sufficient degree of probability” which, on the basis of parameters of fact 
characterizing the activity of all businesses, can suggest  a potential influence on trade 
between Member States, even where all the activity remains within one single 
Member State. As a result, the greater the extent to which the “vision” about the 
corporate objective which may be directly extrapolated from these provisions – that 
is, the competitiveness of the company, to be pursued in such a way as to meet 
shareholders’ interests together with stakeholders’ interests – would need to become 
of relevance also to companies operating within any of the individual Member States.   
      The second general objection can be that provisions similar to the competition 
rules of the Treaty – and aimed at protecting the category of stakeholders represented 
by consumers - can also be found in jurisdictions, outside the EC, where the company 
law and corporate governance system have traditionally been dominated by the 
shareholders’ centred view. The most significant case that may be cited, in 
formulating this objection, is that of the USA: it may be emphasised that Art. 81 and 
82 of the Treaty “are similar to, and were based on, the American legislation the 
Sherman Act of 1890, which was set up to control the large trusts in the United 
States” (James Hanlon, European Community Law, Thompson, 2003, p. 258). 
Therefore, the objection could be that, if in the USA the “anti-trust” law has not been  
and cannot be read as calling into discussion the American shareholders’ paradigm in 
company law and corporate governance, the competition rules in the EC could not be 
used to draw an interpretation about a corporate governance “vision” implied in the 
Treaty. Nevertheless, this objection would fail to consider that, unlike the American 
anti-trust law, the competition rules of the Treaty, the secondary legislation adopted 
thereof and the ECJ case-law need to be read not only  in the light of the EC goals 
stated in Art. 2 and 3 (social cohesion, sustainable development), which find no 
correspondents in the USA Constitution or in its amendments [although the USA 
Constitution, in its Preamble, refers to justice and general welfare, this Preamble do 
not grant any power and only explains the rational behind the Constitution, and may 
be compared to the Preamble to the  Treaty, whereas Arts 2 and 3 of the Treaty, even 
if included amongst the “Principles”, set out the specific purposes and activities to be 
undertaken]  but also in the light of at least another provision which the drafters of 
the Treaty laid down in view of the same ultimate goals.        
      This provision can be found in a Treaty’s article on the freedom of establishment,  
Art. 44 (2)g. The provision, which has been the legal base of the EC company law 
harmonisation program, requires the Commission and the Council to coordinate “to 
the necessary extent the safeguards which, for the protection of the interests of 
members and others, are required by Member States of companies and 
firms……..with a view to making such safeguards equivalent throughout the 
Community” (emphasis added). From the corporate governance perspective,  the 
important parts in this provision are “to the necessary extent” and “interests of 
members and others”. Taken together, they raise the question whether the Treaty’s 
drafters wanted the protection of the interest of members and others to be coordinated 
only to the extent required for facilitating companies in moving from one State to 
another, or whether “members and others” need be read as referring to a “shareholders 
and stakeholders” protection which is assumed in any case, as a part of the end of 
corporate governance,  to pre-exist in all Member States and whose instruments and/ 
or degree have to be coordinated to the necessary extent for making it easier 
companies’ freedom of establishment. The conceptual difference between the two 
interpretations is substantial. In the former case, within individual Member States, 
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either shareholders and stakeholders’ interests could be attached equal importance in 
the design of corporate governance systems, or one category of interests (e.g., 
shareholders’ interests) could be given priority over another (stakeholders). This 
provided that the  protection of both categories of interests is coordinated, from one 
Member State to another, to the extent that is necessary for facilitating companies’ 
cross-border establishment. In the latter case, all individual Member States would 
need, a priori, to share the same underlying “values” in terms of protection of the two 
categories, and the means to achieve an equivalent degree in this protection would 
need to be made equally effective, by means of coordination of the national 
provisions, for facilitating companies’ freedom of establishment. In other words, 
whereas in the former case this provision would not contribute to the extrapolation of 
a general “vision” of corporate governance, and of an identification of the corporate 
objective, implied in the Treaty, in the latter case it would be important in doing so.     
Two ECJ rulings concerning the application of the first company law directive,  which 
(as the subsequent company law directives) was based on Art. 44(2)g, together with 
an historical reality existing at the time of the drafting of this Treaty’s provision 
(which was never amended), make it possible to deduce which interpretation, amongst 
the two, is likely to be the correct one. In Case C-104/96, Cooperatieve Robobank 
ECR 1997  I-7211, the ECJ held that the rules governing the enforceability as against 
third parties of acts done by members of company organs in circumstances where 
there is a conflict of interests with the company fall outside the normative framework 
of the first directive and are matters for the national legislation. The ECJ, in 
formulating this statement, was dealing with a situation where, under a national 
provision, a company was allowed to rely, as against a third party with whom a 
director generally authorised to represent the company has entered a transaction, on 
the circumstance that the directors lacked authority due to a conflict of interests, 
caused by the transaction, between him and the company. Considered on its own, this 
decision, as it was noted (Dine, 2001), reduces dramatically the reach of the first 
company law directive in protecting third parties. Nonetheless, in a quasi – 
simultaneous ruling concerning the application of the same company law directive, 
Case C-97/96, Daihatsu Deutschland, ECR 1997 I-06843, the ECJ had clarified the 
scope of Art. 44(2)g. It had stated that this provision needs to be read in the light not 
only of other Treaty’s articles on the freedom of establishment, but also of Art. 3(h) 
which provides that the activities of the EC are to include the approximation of 
national laws to the extent required for the functioning of the common market. The 
ECJ, in the context of this ruling,  in which it rejected a submission whereby in  Art. 
44(2)g “others” means only “creditors”, also added that “furthermore, the very 
wording of Art. 44(2)g refers to the need to protect the interest of others generally, 
without distinguishing or excluding any categories falling within the ambit of that 
term” (paragraph 19).  The two rulings, taken together, give rise to the question if and 
how they can be reconciled: in one case (Robobank), the ECJ had left in place, as a 
matter for national legislation, a national provision which could adversely affect third 
parties; in another case (Daihatsu Deutschland), it had stressed the need to protect the 
interests of all third parties (“others” generally). A response can be found if analysing 
the scope of the ECJ statements in Daihatsu Deutschland. These statements  need to 
be considered only in the context of companies’ business activity, for it is this activity 
which affects the functioning of the common market  (referred to by Art. 3h) and 
which may contemplate the exercise of the freedom of establishment (referred to by 
Art. 43 et seq.) as part of its strategies. As a result, the categories falling in the ambit 
of the term “others” also include - in addition to creditors - employees, suppliers (of 
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raw materials, of products, of finance), customers, local communities and 
governmental authorities to the extent that all these categories concretely contribute to 
the life of the company, in consequence get benefits from this activity and, thus, can  
be defined as stakeholders. This implies that, ultimately, the  clarification of the scope 
of Art. 44(2)g in the above ECJ statement requires Art. 3(h) to be intended as if it read 
“the activities of the EC include the approximation of national laws which concern 
the protection of the interests of companies’ shareholders and stakeholders to the 
extent required for the functioning of the common market”, where, however, to be 
approximated to this extent, national laws concerning the protection of the interests of 
shareholders and stakeholders must, on the whole, either pre-exist or be first 
introduced in any individual Member State. Consequently, the response to the 
question how the two rulings can be reconciled can be as follows: a national provision 
adversely affecting third parties (stakeholders) may remain outside the scope of a 
directive aimed at approximating only to a certain extent national laws concerning the 
protection of third parties, provided that the (pre-existing or newly introduced) 
national provisions of the State concerned, on the whole, offer a protection of all third 
parties as effective as those offered in other Member States and thus consistent with 
the proper functioning of the internal market, which market, in turn, functions 
(properly) when, throughout the Community (and thus, again, throughout any Member 
State too) the ultimate EC goals stated in Art. 2 are achieved. In addition, an historical 
data needs to be considered: at the time of drafting of Article 44(2)g, whose wording 
has remained unchanged since then, all six founding Member States used to require 
companies incorporated in their jurisdiction to maintain there the effective seat, in 
other words the principal place of business, according to the so-called “real seat” 
criteria which historically found its justification in the effective protection of all third 
parties involved in company’s affairs. Moreover, as extensively discussed elsewhere, 
in its case-law concerning companies’ freedom of establishment the ECJ, although it 
appears in principle to have struck down the real seat criteria, it also has been 
regarding the protection of the interests of creditors, of employees, of minority 
shareholders, of the effectiveness of the fiscal supervision - shortly the importance of 
the protection of the categories known as stakeholders – as necessary: in other words, 
the ECJ has been recognising the objective lying behind the real seat criteria 
originally adopted in all founding Member State at the time of the Treaty drafting, and 
has only regard this criteria as an inappropriate means to achieve those key objectives   
[L.Cerioni, EU Corporate Law and EU Company Tax Law, Edward Elgar, 
forthcoming in 2007; amongst the vast body of literature, inter alia:  Leible and 
Hoffman, ‘Überseering” und das (vermeintliche) Ende der Sitztheorie’, 48 RIW 
(2002) pp. 925.  De Kluiver, ‘Inspiring a New European Company Law? – 
Observations on the ECJ’s Decision in Inspire Art from a Dutch Perspective and the 
Imminent Competition for Corporate Charters between EC Member States’ 1 ECFR 
(2004) pp. 121]     
All this indicates that the second interpretation above formulated about the wording 
“to the necessary extent” and “members and others” in Art. 44(2)g – that is, the 
reading whereby the approximation need to be intended as regarding the instruments, 
whereas the underlying values concerning the protection of stakeholders are assumed 
to coincide -  is the one implicitly accepted in the Treaty. It follows that a situation 
where in one Member State the interests of stakeholders are supposed to be to some 
extent in contrast with those of shareholders and are protected only to the extent that 
is regarded as instrumental towards the protection of shareholders’ interests, and in 
another Member State the interests of both shareholders and stakeholders are regarded 
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as deserving protection to the same extent, would not be fully in line with the  
“corporate governance conception” underlying the Treaty. However, it could be 
acceptable under this conception only if in the two States, despite the different 
underlying national conceptions, in practice the protection of stakeholders’ interests 
turns out being equally effective, as this would by definition not distort the functioning 
of the market.  If this were not the case and the risk of distortions, by its scale, could 
not sufficiently be eliminated by measures introduced by Member States – which 
assessment would need to be carried out by the Commission - the EC could issue 
directives to approximate national laws, in accordance with the subsidiarity principle. 
In fact, an approximation of national laws concerning the protection of stakeholders’ 
interests aimed at avoiding distortions in the functioning of the market would in that 
situation be required to protect also the possibility of competitiveness of all business 
located in different Member States, which competitiveness is – as it is indicated also 
by Treaty’s provisions concerning rules on competition and State aids – regarded as 
consistent with (shareholders and) stakeholders’ interests.                             
This conclusion is not given the lie by the fact that the company law harmonisation 
Directives issued to date on the basis of Art. 44(2)g has been mainly aimed to protect 
shareholders and creditors [for the updated list of all Directive, see EU Website], 
because this can be seen as a limited use made up to the present time of the overall 
scope of this provision, which certainly does not prevent Art. 44(2)g from being used 
as a base for introducing further EC measures aimed at protecting all stakeholders’ 
interests.   
       
B) The directions of and the control over the company’s business activity      
 
     Whereas the Treaty’s provisions of Art. 2, 3, 44(2)g, 81,82, 87 lend themselves to 
be interpreted in such a manner as to identify the corporate objective in the 
competitiveness of the business activity in the interest of both shareholders and 
stakeholders, other directives and regulations highlights a specific vision about the 
two other key components of the most widely accepted definition of corporate 
governance. 
      As regards the direction of the company’s business activity and the control over it, 
which are essential in achieving the competitiveness objective, important indications 
can be drawn from the accounting Directives introduced as part of the company law 
harmonisation program, as well as from recent Regulations adopting certain 
international accounting standard (IAS) principles.   
      The Fourth Company Law Directive [Directive 78/660/EEC of 25 July 1978, 
amended by Directive 2006/46/EC of 14 June 2006] on annual accounts of public 
limited companies, of private limited companies and of certain types of partnerships 
when all their members are limited liability companies, which was based on Art. 
44(2)g, recognises in its Preamble that the co-ordination of national provisions 
concerning the presentation and contents of annual accounts and annual reports, the 
valuation methods used therein and their publication is of special importance for the 
protection of members and of third parties. In so doing, it explains that simultaneous 
coordination is necessary in these fields because, on the one hand, these companies’ 
activities frequently extend beyond the frontiers of their national territories and, on 
the other hand, they offer no safeguards to third parties beyond the amounts of their 
net assets. Whereas the extension of the activity beyond national frontiers may be the 
result of the exercise of the freedom of establishment within the EC, the express 
recognition that companies offer no safeguards – to be intended, evidently, as 



 

© Contributors & University of Leeds, 2007 23

economic and financial safeguards – to third parties beyond the amount of their net 
assets holds true also in respect of companies operating only within one individual 
Member State, and thus confirms that “the protection of the interests of members and 
others” in Art. 44(2)g is to be read as referring to the  “interests of shareholders and 
stakeholders” also within any Member State. Moreover, it must be noted that, because 
the “amount of the net assets” - that is, of the value of assets minus the values of 
liabilities, where the profits made during a given financial period increase the value of 
the assets and the losses suffered during the period decrease it - is indicated as third 
party’s (economic and financial) safeguard, third parties’ (stakeholders) interest is 
implicitly assumed to coincide with the economic and financial health of the company.  
The amount of net assets, which, if analysed over time, gives an indication of the 
economic and financial situation of the company, is – to a large extent - the direct 
result of the company’s direction, which generates stakeholders’ responses to the 
choices made by this direction, and of the control over this direction. A successful 
company direction, which manages to obtain profits in each period of measurement, 
also ensures that the amount of net assets remains positive from one period to another 
and, in so doing, manages to reconcile shareholders’ interests (“long-term 
shareholders’ value”) with (what the Directives implicitly assume to be) stakeholders’ 
interests. The same role, in achieving this outcome, is played by the control over the 
companies’ direction, as this control, in identifying the causes that in a given period of 
measurement may have generated a loss, and the most appropriate actions to be 
undertaken to redress the situation (whose cause may well lie in the dissatisfaction of 
one or more groups of stakeholders during the period at issue), can become the 
decisive element, for example, for turning over time a negative amount of net assets 
into a positive one.  This interpretation, which supposes the survival and development 
of the company’s business activity,  is directly confirmed by Art. 31 of the Directive, 
dealing with the “valuation rules” (without which the net amount of assets could not 
be calculated): as a first general principle, in fact, “the company must be presumed to 
be carrying on its business as a going concern”. All valuation rules which are 
established under this provision are instrumental towards the Directive’ s objective, 
which is to offer third parties a “true and fair view” of the companies’ situation, and 
of the evolution of this situation over time: interestingly, third parties’ interests are 
always – that is, with no exceptions - assumed to coincide with the economic and 
financial “health” of the company, which economic and financial health can be 
verified only if the accounts manage to offer a true and fair view either with or 
without the compliance with a particular valuation rule.  In other words, the valuation 
rules are assumed to be normally able to determine the economic and financial 
situation but, if in exceptional cases they fail to do so, in those cases, under Art. 31,2 
paragraph, they must not be applied because their application would, in such 
situations, conflict with  (both shareholders and) stakeholders’ interests.  This can be 
clearly deduced from a leading ECJ ruling (Case C-275/97, DE-ES, 1999, ECR I-
5331), concerning the application of one amongst the valuation rules, whereby the 
components of asset and liability items are to be evaluated separately. The ECJ stated 
that the exceptional cases where departure from this rule is permitted are those in 
which separate valuation would not give the truest and fairest possible view of the 
financial position of the company concerned. Accordingly, the interest not only of 
shareholders but also of stakeholders is assumed to coincide with the economic and 
financial health of the company to such an extent that, in case of different valuation 
rules all giving what can be considered true and fair views, those leading to the truest 
and the fairest view must be adopted: in effect, the truest and fairest view is the one 
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which, by leading to the most precise and accurate information on the company’s 
economic and financial state of health, best allows both shareholders and stakeholders 
to assess to what extent the direction and control of the company’s business activity 
has managed to satisfy their interests in the economic and financial performance of 
the company. The fact that these interests lie in both the economic and the financial 
“health” of the company can also be deduced from the same ruling, where the ECJ has 
identified the directive’s aim in the true and fair view (intended thus as the truest and 
fairest view) of their assets and of their financial position, which, on the whole, 
illustrate the financial situation of the company, and of their profit or loss, which 
indicate the economic position.   Two other provisions of the Fourth Directive, Art. 28 
and Art. 29, which are also made applicable, by the Seventh Directive (Directive 
83/349/EEC of 13 June 1983), to consolidated accounts, can add further contents to 
the notion of “economic and financial health” of the company’s business activity. Art. 
28, in specifying that the net turnover comprises the amounts derived from the sale of 
products and the provision of services falling within the company’s ordinary 
activities, and Art. 29, in requiring that income and charges arising otherwise than in 
the course of the company’s ordinary activity must be shown as “Extraordinary 
income and extraordinary charges” and that, unless they are immaterial for the 
assessment of the results, these income and charges must be explained in their amount 
and in their nature in the notes on the accounts, implicitly suggest the criteria which 
should guide the direction of the company (and the control on this direction). This 
should be, from one financial year to another,  that of obtaining profits from the 
company’s ordinary business activity rather than from extraordinary – and thus not 
typical – sources of profit:  it can be deduced from the provision that, in the 
assessment of the results, the distinction between ordinary business activity and 
extraordinary income and charge items is important. When extraordinary income and 
charges become relevant, by reason of their amount and their nature, in obtaining an 
overall earning of 100, this result cannot, in fact, be assessed in the same way as in the 
case when – given the same amount of 100 or even a lower amount - the relevant 
source lie in the company’s ordinary business activity: this because only the ordinary 
business activity can ensure, by definition, the survival and development over time of 
the company’s business, which latter as shown above is supposed to be in the 
common interest of both shareholders and stakeholders.  
In turn, the internationally accepted accounting principles (IAS), which, at least for 
consolidated accounts of publicly traded companies, have been adopted by the EC 
Regulation 1606/2002 and by other Regulations introduced thereof [e.g.,Commission 
Regulation 1725/2003], specify the rules to be applied in identifying the sources of 
the overall economic result (which affects the financial situation too) and thus the 
part of this result originating from the ordinary business activity: these principles,  as 
stated in the Preamble to the recent Directive 2006/46/EC, are regarded as resulting in 
the true and fair view about the situation of these companies (Directive 2006/46/EC, 
Preamble, Recital 11) as going concerns.      
To sum up: the Fourth Company Law Directive, complemented by other accountancy-
related pieces of secondary legislation such as the Seventh Company Law Directive 
and the Regulations introducing the IAS, is interpretable in such a way as to draw 
clear indications about the direction of the company’s business activity and the 
control over this direction: this needs to be oriented to an objective and measurable 
result which is assumed to satisfy the interests of shareholders as well as of 
stakeholders. This result can be summarised in the attainment, and in the 
sustainability over time, of sound economic and financial conditions, which are the 
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necessary requirement in order for the business activity to be a “going concern”: as 
implied in the above analysed Fourth Directive’s provisions, these conditions exist, on 
the one hand, when the economic result of the activity derives (mainly) from the 
company’s ordinary business (sound economic conditions); on the other hand (and as 
a consequence), when this kind of economic result consistently allows, from one 
financial year to another, the financial resources which the company generates and on 
which can rely in the  medium-long run (ultimately, its assets) to be higher than the 
liabilities that the company incurs in making the investments which are necessary to 
carry out its activity and whose returns are also expected in the medium-long run 
(sound financial conditions).      
       It could be objected that legal and accounting rules requiring the annual accounts 
to give a “true and fair view” and, in the preparation of annual accounts, to consider 
the company as a “going concern” have always been normal (and it could not be 
otherwise) in Anglo-Saxon countries where the corporate objective has in general 
been indicated in the maximisation of shareholders’ wealth (shareholders’ primacy 
approach), and where the direction of the company has been supposed or required to 
rank interests (shareholders over other stakeholders); to this objection, it could be 
added that the concept itself of “true and fair view” comes from Anglo-Saxon 
accounting standards. Nevertheless, this criticism would “forget” to consider that, 
once “transferred” in the context of EC law through the accounting Directives such 
the Fourth Directive, the provisions at issue need to be read, like those of any other 
piece of secondary legislation, in the light of the overall Treaty’s stated goals – 
increasing standards of living, employment level, social cohesion – which, per se, 
imply that companies need to be run in such a way as to remain “going concern” for 
the benefit of both the shareholders and the stakeholders community (the Fourth 
Directive Preamble, like that of any other piece of secondary legislation, says “Having 
regard to the Treaty, and in particular to Art. 44(2)g”, where in particular implicitly 
means not only to Article 44(2)g).  In effect, only if companies continues to be “going 
concern” is possible, for shareholders and stakeholders throughout the EC, to give 
their continuous contribution and to keep obtaining the related benefits over time. 
This is consistent with the special importance to the protection of members and third 
parties attached to the rules concerning the annual accounts and to their co-ordination, 
and with a further indication that can be drawn if comparing the Fourth Directive, 
concerning companies as going concerns, with a piece of legislation such as 
Regulation 1346/2000 on insolvency proceedings, concerning companies at the end of 
their existence. Regulation 1346/2000 allows the insolvency proceeding opened in the 
Member State of the insolvent company to have universal scope and to have effect 
within the Community: stakeholders’ interests also need to be protected at the end of 
the company’s existence, when each group has claims on the remaining assets, and 
the Preamble to Regulation 1346/2000 indicates objectives in terms of protection of 
creditors, of employees and jobs etc...However, it can be noted that – in contrast to the 
statement contained in the Preamble to the Fourth Directive – the Preamble to 
Regulation 1346/2000 does not indicate that the protection at the time of insolvency 
of creditors and employees rights, however certainly important, is of special 
importance for the interests of third parties. It can also be noted that the legal basis of 
Regulation 1346/2000 only lies in Articles 61 © and 67 (1) of the Treaty, dealing with 
judicial cooperation in civil matters, and not in both these Articles and Article 44(2),g. 
This  despite the fact that a company which has become insolvent but with assets and 
activities in more than one Member State has exercised the right of establishment and 
that, ultimately, Regulation 1346/2000, by dealing with the effects of insolvency 
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procedures opened in one Member States, also coordinates safeguards for the 
protection of members and others. Implicitly, this  suggests that  the protection of the 
interests of both members and third parties throughout the EC to a continued existence 
of the company (whose conditions need to be monitored through the annual accounts), 
and to a long-term relationship with it allowing them to extract  over time the benefit 
from their contributions, is regarded as being of a qualitatively different importance 
(“special importance” rather than simply “importance”) - such as to deserve an 
approximation of rules within the Community - from the protection of the interest to 
get, at a time when a long-term relationship is bound to be prevented from the 
insolvency and the disappearance of the company, the return in that particular time 
(which, rather than an approximation of the substantive rules, deserves in the 
legislative assessment of the EC a coordination by means of a simple extension of the 
effects of an insolvency procedure opened in a Member State).               
                          
C) The interrelationships amongst the protagonists 

 
    It could be a common belief that, if considered on their own, the interrelationships 
between a company’s  management, its board, its shareholders and other stakeholders 
may result in either the protection of one category of interests with priority over 
another, or in the protection of both. At first sight, it would seem that, in this respect, 
EC law leaves the relevant choices to Member States and to company’s management. 
This interpretation might be based on two realisations. First, the regulation of the two 
“supranational” company law vehicles to date created, that is the European Company 
(SE) introduced by Regulation 2157/2001 and the European Cooperative Society 
(SCE) introduced by Regulation 1435/2003, leaves to the company’s statutes the 
choice between alternative types of corporate governance structures –  a one-tier 
structure (board of directors) or a two tier management structure (supervisory board 
and board of directors) – which are found in systems typically regarded as 
characterised by different approaches concerning the interests to be protected (Anglo-
American system vs. continental Europe system) [see Title III of Regulation 
2157/2001, in particular with Section I (two-tier system: Articles 39 to 42) and 
Section II (one-tier system) in particular with Section I (two-tier system: Articles 39 
to 42) and Section II (one-tier system: Articles 43 to 45), and Chapter III of 
Regulation 1435/2003 (Articles 36 to 51), in particular Section I (two-tier system: 
Articles 37 to 41) and Section II (one-tier system: Articles 42 to 44)]. In its 
supplementing Directives which concern employee involvement in the company’s 
decision-making, Directive 2001/86 (complementing Regulation 2157/2001) and 
Directive 2003/72 (complementing Regulation 1435/2003),  the regulation of the SE 
and of the SCE also leaves one of the key categories of stakeholders, the employees, 
with either rights to participation or rights to information and consultation, which 
gives them different possibilities of exercising an (effective) influence on decisions to 
be taken by the company according to the Member State of location of the company. 
It may be noted that the same approach concerning employee involvement underlies 
the 2005 Directive on cross-border mergers of limited liability companies (Directive 
2005/56/EC), which has been introduced as a part of the implementation of the 
APCLCG and according to which the principles and procedures provided for in 
Regulation 2157/2001 and in Directive 2001/86 are to be taken as a basis  (see, in 
detail, Preamble to Directive 2005/56/EC, Recital 13). Second, the Commission, in 
the APCLCG placed particular emphasis on shareholders’ rights (p. 13-14), while 
devoting only a mention to “third parties protection”  (p. 8).   
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     Nevertheless, the emphasis placed on the APCLCG on shareholders’ rights gives 
no evidence that the Commission, in this important soft-law piece dealing with 
corporate governance and setting the agenda for the latest Directives [which have 
subsequently been introduced: 2005/56/EC; 2006/43/EC; 2006/46/EC; 2006/68/EC], 
intended to consider shareholders’ interests as diverging from stakeholders’ interests 
and to prioritise the former over the latter. In fact, it recognised that a “sound 
framework for protection of members and third parties, which properly achieves a 
high degree of confidence in business relationships, is a fundamental conditions for 
business efficiency and competitiveness” (COM 284[2003], p. 8), and, when noting 
that forty or so corporate governance codes relevant to the EU have been adopted over 
the last decade, at national or international level, with the aim of better protecting the 
interests of shareholders and/or stakeholders (p. 10), it only described the situation 
resulting from initiatives undertaken by Member States. An analysis of this situation, 
examined by a study contracted out by the Commission, led it to conclude that there is 
no need for a European corporate governance code (p. 11), basically due to a 
remarkable degree of convergence of national corporate governance codes. Despite 
this convergence in corporate governance codes, the Commission noted the 
differences existing between Member States  in company laws and securities 
regulation – which differences may result in different degree of protection of 
shareholders and stakeholders within the EC (contrary to what the Treaty would 
presuppose: see above, A) - and it identified the role to be played by the EC in the 
field of corporate governance in the development of a common approach with respect 
to few essential rules and in the coordination of (national) corporate governance rules. 
This for the purpose of providing “equivalent protection for shareholders and other 
parties concerned with companies” (as the Commission literally states: see the 
relevant page in the Commission’s Web Site, at:  
http://ec.europa.eu/internal_market/company/index_en.htm).      
        In this context, the meaning of the expression “equivalent protection” can be 
understood in the light of two recent Directives issued in the context of the 
implementation of the initiatives planned in the APCLCG: the Directive on Statutory 
Audit (Directive 2006/43/EC of 17 May 2006), which amends the Fourth and the 
Seventh Directives and repeals the 1984 Eight Directive on audit, and the 
“transparency” Directive, which further amends the Fourth and the Seventh Company 
Law Directive by imposing collective responsibility of board members for financial 
information and by requiring listed companies to disclose an annual corporate 
governance statement (Directive 2006/46/EC of 14 June 2006). The former Directive, 
in addition to strengthening the requirements of independence and ethical standards of 
external auditors or auditing firms, requires listed companies, and other “entities that 
are of significant public relevance because of the nature of their business, their size or 
the number of employees” that can be designated by Member States (Preamble, recital 
13), to have an “internal audit committee” which must, inter alia, monitor the 
effectiveness of the company’s internal control, internal audit where applicable, and 
risk management system. The reason is clearly explained in the Directives’ Preamble, 
which states that “effective internal control systems contribute to minimise financial, 
operational and compliance risks and enhance the quality of financial reporting” 
(Preamble, recital 24). The latter Directive, in requiring the collective responsibility of 
members of the administrative, management and supervisory body towards the 
company for the drawing up and the publication of financial information (Art. 1, 8th 
paragraph, Session 10A, Art. 50b), specifies that Member States can go further and 
provide for direct responsibility towards shareholders or even other stakeholders 
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(Preamble, recital 2), and it imposes the corporate governance statement to contain, 
inter alia, “a description of the main features of the company’s internal control and 
risk management systems in relation to financial reporting process”. (Art. 1, 7th 
paragraph, 46a, let. c).   
       These provisions, if read together, indicate that the interrelationships between  the 
protagonists of the nexus of relationships which compose a corporate governance 
systems should develop in such a manner as to manage, for the purpose of minimising 
it, the overall risk inherent in the company’s business activity, particularly as regards 
companies (such as the listed ones) carrying on large scale commercial enterprises, 
which risk, in addition to be managed through internal systems and controlled, need to 
be reflected in the financial reporting. Specifically, this risk can derive: from the 
company’s performance, where it is bound to be lower the higher the satisfaction of 
stakeholders, from whom the company’s success depend (operational risk); from the 
financial position of the company (financial risk), which ultimately turns out being 
interlinked with the economic results, which latter, in turn, depends on the company’s 
performance and need to reflect it for indicating the trend of the company’s ordinary 
activity; from the risk of not complying with legal requirement (compliance risk), 
where compliance turns out being more onerous for company’s in poor (economic 
and) financial conditions. Ultimately, the greater the extent to which this overall risk 
is successfully managed, the greater the company’s chance of surviving and 
developing over time under sound economic and financial conditions; however, for 
this risk to be successfully managed, it must be minimised through effective internal 
control systems and, in each financial year, it must be reflected in the financial 
information. Financial information reflecting a substantial degree of risk at the end of 
a given financial year can, thanks to an effective internal control and risk management 
system, lead to corrective actions capable of modifying the working of the 
interrelationships between the protagonists in order to reduce the risk incumbent on 
the company’s business activity. The interest of the company in the “truest and 
fairest” financial information (v. supra) delivered through an effective system of 
internal control and reporting, without which the actions leading, in ultimate analysis,  
to the achieving and maintaining of sound economic and financial conditions could 
not be undertaken, is such that the collective responsibility of all board members 
towards the company is imposed to safeguard this interest: the fact that Member 
States can, in addition, impose direct responsibility of board members towards 
(individual) shareholders or even shareholders suggests that no ultimate interests of 
shareholders and stakeholders is supposed to exist other than the objective interest in 
the survival and development of the company’s business activity under sound 
economic and financial conditions. In other words, it can be deduced that, in this EC 
legislation, the safeguard of this interest is assumed to protects in an equivalent way,  
in addition to the company, also its shareholders and its stakeholders: the 
circumstance that Member States may add, to the accountability towards the 
company, that towards the shareholders and even towards the stakeholders 
demonstrate (together with the coincidence of interests) that, in the Directive’s 
assessment, additional ways of enforcement of the board’s accountability for the same 
result may lead to a more effective protection of all interested parties indicated in the 
definition of corporate governance, including the management. This latter can, in fact, 
ultimately avail of a criteria to inspire its decisions, in the running of the business, in 
the choice of the short-term and long-term policies.                 
       The “equivalent protection for shareholders and other parties concerned with 
companies” can thus be seen, ultimately, as the guiding criteria for the 
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interrelationships between shareholders, managers, and other stakeholders, and it 
needs to be understood on the one hand as the achievement of an objective result 
which equally protects all interests and, on the other hand, as equivalence in the 
safeguard of this result from one Member State to another.  
       This does not contrast with the choices made in the regulation of the SE and of 
the SCE regarding the one tier or two tier board structures and the different degree of 
an effective possibility of employees’ involvement in the decisions taken by the 
company, but rather explains those choices. In fact, the equivalent protection for 
shareholders and stakeholders can be easily reconciled with those choices: this 
equivalent protection, intended as achievement of a result which equally protects all 
interests and as equivalence in the safeguard of this result in all Member States, is the 
end which needs to guide the interrelationships between the protagonists, whereas the 
possible different choices concerning the board structures and the degree of 
employees (and other stakeholders) involvement are only the alternative means 
towards this end, which are all allowed to the extent that they are supposed to be 
equally effective.  
 
 D) The definition of corporate governance emerging from EC (hard and soft) law 
“reassembled”: the corporate objective, the directions and control of the company’ 
activity, the interrelationships  
 
      In the light of the previous analysis of the indications that, from EC hard law and 
from the APCLCG, emerge as regards each of the key elements of the most widely 
accepted definition of corporate governance, it may well be argued that the 
Commission, when in the part of the APCLCG devoted to corporate governance 
recalled, in a note (see p. 10, paragraph 3.1.), after quoting the OECD Principles, that 
“Corporate governance essentially focuses on the problems that result from the 
separation of ownership and control, and addresses in particular the principal-agent 
relationship between shareholders and directors”, had a limited purpose. In other 
words, the Commission intended only to remind the issues on which corporate 
governance debates and literature generally focus, without attempting to give it a 
focus to be deduced from EC law. In effect, the indications which can be deduced 
from the relevant EC law, as regards each of the key element of the definition of 
corporate governance, hold valid both in situations where there is a separation of 
ownership and control, and in situations where there is no such separation. Though 
the APCLCG is not yet completely implemented, the Directives which have been to 
date issued on the basis of the APCLCG, red together with the other Directives and 
with the Treaty, all offer indications that apply whatever the ownership structure of 
the company.     
       Consequently, irrespective of whether or not the company is characterised by the 
separation between ownership and control and irrespective of the jurisdiction in which 
it operates, if the indications that can be deduced from EC law regarding each of the 
elements of the definition of corporate governance are read all together it can be 
argued that: 

a) the corporate objective needs to be identified in the competitiveness of the 
company’s business activity, which competitiveness, by resulting in the 
survival and development of the business under sound economic and financial 
conditions, is supposed, per se, to satisfy both shareholders and stakeholders’ 
interests; 
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b) the sound economic and financial conditions, which are objectively and easily 
measurable from one financial year to another, presuppose a concept of profit 
making based on the quality of the profit, that is the sustainability over time of 
profits coming from the company’s ordinary activity [supra, point B] which, 
ultimately, would not be possible without the satisfaction of stakeholders, i.e. 
without stakeholders’ (express or implicit) assessment of directors’ choices as 
protecting (also) their own interests;  

c) this quality of the profit can be ensured to an higher extent the greater the 
degree to which stakeholders, considering directors’ choices as protecting also 
their interests, ensure a continuous contribution  to the life of the company 
(where the type of contribution depends on the stakeholder groups, so that 
customers would continue to buy the companies’ products or services, 
employees would remain “loyal”, etc..);  

d) the direction of the company’s business activity, and the control over it, needs 
to assume the (achievement and sustainability of) sound economic and 
financial conditions, and the underlying concept of quality of profit, as its 
guiding criteria in all the strategic choices and in the subsequent short-term 
operational decisions to be undertaken consistently with these strategic 
choices; 

e) the interrelationships between the protagonists should be arranged in such a 
manner as to minimise the overall (operational, financial and compliance) risk 
of compromising the survival and development of the business under sound 
economic and financial conditions, and a control system should be 
implemented to monitor, for this purpose, the developments of these 
interrelationships.                     

It may be easily noted that the notion of profit making based on the above concept 
of quality of profit, does not necessarily indicate the idea of maximization of 
profit, which idea inevitably refers to the quantity of profit. In other words, having 
regard to the distinction (which emerges from the Fourth Company Law 
Directive) between the company’s ordinary business activity – which needs to 
survive and to develop over time for the company to remain a “going concern” - 
and the extraordinary items of income and expenses which can be 
obtained/incurred in the course of the overall activity,  and to the necessity of 
identifying a precise length of time within which to identify if the profit is 
maximized, it becomes evident that the concept of “profit maximisation” ends up 
indicating the amount of profit, whether coming from the ordinary activity or from 
extraordinary operations, obtained in a specific period of time.  The shorter the 
period of time considered, the easier it becomes to assess if the profit is 
maximised, where maximisation indicates the exploitation of all opportunities, 
known to directors in that specific period of time, to increase the amount of the 
overall profit in the period. To the extent that this exploitation of all opportunities 
may lead to actions that will be perceived by stakeholders as in contrast with their 
interests, the contribution of stakeholders over time risks being withdrawn and the 
sound economic and financial conditions compromised, although in the period of 
time the actions undertaken by directors may allowed shareholders to obtain the 
highest possible amount of monetary profits.  
      The interpretation whereby this idea of profit maximisation is inconsistent 
with EC hard law is in line with the view expressed by the Commission in  a soft 
law piece, the Commission’s Communications on Corporate Social Responsibility 
(CSR). CSR has various definitions at international level, such as, on the part of 



 

© Contributors & University of Leeds, 2007 31

the Commission, “a concept whereby companies integrate social and 
environmental concerns in their business operations and in their interaction with 
their stakeholders on a voluntary base” [COM(2002)347final, “A business 
contribution to Sustainable Development”; COM(2006)136final, “Implementing 
the partnership for growth and jobs: making Europe a pole of excellence on 
corporate social responsibility”],  or, on the part of the World Business Council 
for Sustainable Development, “the continuing commitment by businesses to 
behave ethically and contribute to economic development while improving the 
quality of life of the workforce and their families as well as of the local 
community and society at large”. It is, in any case, evident that all these 
definitions, between the idea of profit making over time based on the quality of 
profit resulting from the protection of the interests of all stakeholders, and the idea 
of profit maximisation based on the amount of profit as measured in a specific 
period,  are consistent only with the first idea. This because the definitions 
emphasize an aspect – the satisfaction of the interests of stakeholders – that only 
the concept of profit of quality, suggested by the acquis communautaire,  
presuppose as a requirement for the sustainability over time of sound economic 
and financial conditions and, with them, for business (sustainable) 
competitiveness. In effect, the Commission, in its Communication on CSR [COM 
(2006) 136 final, “Implementing the partnership for growth and jobs: making 
Europe a pole of excellence on corporate social responsibility”], has expressed the 
view that that “CSR mirrors the core values of the EU itself”. To the extent that 
these values are reflected in the law, and in primis in the Treaty as a primary 
source of EC law, the Commission has thus implicitly recognised that CSR is 
implied in EC law which concerns the “Community pillars” of the EU.  
     Moreover, the interpretation according to which an objective of maximisation 
of profit for the sole benefit of shareholders, which underlies any conception 
relying on the concept of ranking of interests (shareholders interests as paramount, 
and stakeholders interests to be pursued only to the extent that promotes those of 
shareholders), does not “fit in” with the conception underlying the Treaty and EC 
hard law, appears to be in line with two (further) “soft-law” pieces issued in the 
context of the implementation of the APCLCG, if they are read in the light of each 
others and in the context of the APCLCG itself: the 2004 Commission 
Recommendation on “fostering an appropriate regime for the remuneration of 
directors of listed companies” [Commission Recommendation of 14 December 
2004, 2004/913/EC, fostering an appropriate regime for the remuneration of 
directors of listed companies], and the 2005 Commission Recommendation on  the 
role of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the 
committee of the (supervisory) board  [Commission Recommendation on the role 
of non-executive or supervisory directors of listed companies and on the 
committees of the (supervisory) board of 15 February 2005, 2005/162/EC].    
     After taking note, in the APCLCG, that according to the comprehensive OECD 
definition corporate governance is usually understood as the system by which 
companies are directed and controlled and that it involves “a set of relationships 
between a company’s management, its board, its shareholders and other 
stakeholders”, the Commission implicitly assessed the position of one of these 
actors – the board of directors of listed companies – in respect of those of two 
other categories of actors, shareholders and other stakeholders. In so doing, it 
considered, in the two Recommendations, the position of both executive directors 
and non executive directors. With regard to executive directors, the 2004 
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Recommendation – which requires the disclosure of a “statement of the 
remuneration policy” of the company – specifies that this statement should 
explain, among other, the company’s policy with regard to the duration of 
contracts with executive directors, the applicable notice periods and details of 
provisions for termination payments (Section II, 3.3.); it also recommends that, in 
the case of share-based remuneration, any scheme contemplating remuneration in 
shares, share options or any other right to acquire shares or be remunerated on the 
basis of share price movements should be subject to the prior approval of 
shareholders (Section IV, 6 and 7). It may be deduced, from these 
recommendations, that the Commission probably assumed executive directors to 
be appointed for a shorter or longer term time period and not be shareholders 
when taking office: on those basis, it reasonably assumed that these directors may 
have an interest to maximise their remuneration during their term of office and to 
enjoy the widest possible discretion, which interest would conflict with that of 
shareholders.  Accordingly, the 2004 Recommendation clarifies that: as for the 
remuneration policy, the statement should set out inter alia sufficient information 
on the performance criteria behind any entitlement to shares options, shares or 
variable components of remuneration, on any linkage between remuneration and 
performance (Section II, 3.3.); as regards the remuneration of individual directors, 
a disclosure of each component of this remuneration and/or emolument, including 
any additional remuneration for extra-services and non cash benefits, the relevant 
information should be disclosed in detail in the annual accounts or in the notes to 
the annual accounts or in the remuneration report (Section III, 5); lastly, as regards 
share-based remuneration,  that information should be made available to 
shareholders about how the company intends to provide for the shares needed to 
meet its obligations under incentive schemes and about the costs of the schemes to 
the company (Section IV, 7).  In turn, the Recommendation Preamble (Recital 2) 
states that shareholders’ competence concerning the form, structure and level of 
the remuneration should facilitate the recruitment and retention – arguably, under 
the form of renewal for a further term of office - of directors having the qualities 
required to run a company, but “remuneration is one of the key areas where 
executive directors may have a conflict of interests and where due account should 
be taken of the interests of shareholders”. Read in the light of the Preamble, all the 
provisions above listed demonstrate that the Commission - in inviting Member 
States to set up appropriate governance controls on the directors’ remuneration 
according to their own corporate governance systems (Preamble, Recital 2), for 
protecting shareholders’ interests -  assumed shareholders to consider in their own 
interest not the payment to directors of the lowest possible remuneration as a way 
to reduce the costs and maximise their dividends in any financial year, but the 
payment of a remuneration at such a level and with such a timing, linked to 
company’s performance, as to be compatible with the maintaining of the 
company’s sound economic and financial conditions. This makes it appropriate 
the link between the (economic and financial) performance of the company and 
the remuneration of these directors:  in effect, the costs relating to directors 
remuneration falls within the category of costs relating to the company’s ordinary 
business activity. In other words, the 2004 Recommendation may be red as aimed 
at safeguarding the company’s sound economic and financial conditions – which 
may be compromised, inter alia, by the payment to directors of excessive 
remunerations, unrelated to objective parameters – and, as a result, the 
shareholders’ (short term as well as long term) interests to maintain these 
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conditions. Moreover this Recommendation, by mentioning in its Preamble the 
retention of directors and by containing provisions on shares-based remuneration, 
also seems to implicitly recognise that, the shorter the term of office of these 
directors, the higher the risk that these directors, in particular if not remunerated 
by means of share packages, will neither identify their interests with those of 
shareholders nor place them in a long-term perspective when assessing  their own 
interests and acting accordingly.  With regard to non executive directors, the 2005 
Recommendation invites Member States to introduce, at national level, a set of 
provisions concerning the role of non-executive or supervisory directors and the 
committees of the supervisory board to be used by listed companies, and provided 
guidelines in this respect: in its Preamble (Recital 17), the Commission, after 
highlighting that the presence of independent representatives on the board (to 
control executive directors’ activity) is widely considered as a means of protecting 
the interests of shareholders and other stakeholders, and taking note of the 
different concerns that typically characterise companies with disperse ownerships 
and companies with controlling shareholders, clearly stated that “Ensuring 
adequate protection for third parties is relevant in both cases”. The aim is, 
therefore, that of ensuring this protection, inter alia, in the decision-making within 
the company, in which it regarded the role of non-executive or supervisory 
directors and of the committees of the supervisory board as crucial for this 
purpose.  Considered together, the two Recommendations may thus be taken as in 
indication that, in the Commissions’ assessment, on the one hand any potential 
“harm” to the sound economic and financial conditions of the company 
(particularly for listed companies) – such as uncontrolled executive directors’ 
remuneration and discretion – are to be avoided, and, on the other hand, 
appropriate mechanism to reduce or avoid these risks are to be implemented, in 
the protection of shareholders’ interests to maintain these conditions which are 
also assumed to protect third parties. This is in line with the indications which, as 
showed above, can be drawn from EC hard law.      
      The arguments that can be deduced from EC law do not contrast with 
definitions of corporate governance put forward by the management-oriented 
literature, but complement them. If corporate governance is regarded as “the 
structure that is intended to make sure that the right questions get asked and that 
checks and balances are in place to make sure that the answers reflect what is best 
for the creation of long – term, sustainable value” (R.A.G. Monks and N.Mirrow, 
Corporate governance, Blackwell Publishing, 2003, p. 2), the indications offered 
by EC law serve to specify that the  right question to be asked is how to allow the 
business activity to develop under sound economic and financial conditions; and 
that any system of check and balances, which may differ from one company to 
another to suit the individual situations, is justified and can be maintained to the 
extent that it provides the right answer to that question for the company under 
consideration. As implied by the identification of the sound economic and 
financial conditions, the right answer is the one which allows the business activity 
to produce “profit of quality” to the satisfaction of both shareholders and 
stakeholder.  Indeed, from the management and finance literature also shows that 
the “long-term value” finds a precondition exactly in the sound economic and 
financial condition, and particular in the related necessity of deriving profit from 
the ordinary activity: in fact, the methods of  valuation of firms’ value tend to 
determine the value of the firm’s activity by capitalising a profit or cash flow 
obtained from the ordinary activity (profit or cash flow from which extra-ordinary 
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components are eliminated before the calculation: see L.Guatri, Valutation of 
firms).    
   This management literature has also highlighted that shareholders and 
stakeholders’ interests are compatible in the long-run (R.A.G. Monks and 
N.Mirrow, p. 533): the arguments that can be deduced from EC law about the 
vision of corporate governance underpinning the Treaty and the acquis 
communautaire above indicated, in addition to assuming this compatibility,  
suggest a specific criteria – the obtaining of profit of quality, reflected in sound 
economic and financial conditions – which is supposed to make shareholders and 
stakeholders interest compatible in the short run too, and which thus is supposed 
to be able to guide the directors of the company, and the mechanisms of checks 
and balances, in reconciling these interests in any short term choice. It may be 
added that these arguments also indicate when a company may be regarded as 
successful, by indicating that it may be regarded as such when obtaining over time 
profit of quality, and that they offer all constituencies a measurable yardstick to 
assess their own interest, that is to assess whether or not short-term choices by 
directors, that they may be tempted to oppose at first, actually benefit their own 
(longer –term and) paramount interest to obtain continuous (over-time) benefit 
from their stake in the company.  In fact, this criteria enables each constituency to 
go beyond the immediate perception  (which may suggest conflicts with the 
interests of others) in the assessment of its own interest, and to use a measurable 
longer term criteria (which may indicate coincidence of interests) in this 
assessment. The criteria can thus allow each constituency to regard its interest, 
also in the short term, as compatible with that of others, that is as satisfied by 
directors’ choices that, by helping the sound economic and financial conditions of 
the company, allow both itself and other constituencies to get continuous benefits 
from the company. In turn, this assessment by shareholders and other stakeholders 
should allow directors and managers to design and to implement a series of short-
term choices which are not regarded as damaging a specific constituency and 
which result in the long-term success of the company (which long-term success is 
the consequence of a series of choices made in the shorter term, whose results are 
to be verified by means of the “truest and fairest” view of the economic and 
financial conditions; this truest and fairest view also serves to assess what may be, 
in the common interest, the necessary operational choices for achieving the long-
run success in terms of value creation).      
      In essence, it may thus be concluded that the indications to be drawn from the 
acquis communautaire woud “fit in” with any other definition of corporate 
governance and that, as regards the most widely accepted definition  of corporate 
governance, this finds legal grounds in EC law, provided that the reference to the 
sound economic and financial conditions is added to that definition. This addition 
is necessary because the sound economic and financial conditions are, arguably, 
the key element which summarises and implies the competitiveness of the 
company with the satisfaction of both shareholders and stakeholders (allowing the 
making of “profit of quality”) .    
 
B. The likely criticism and possible responses..  
 
      It follows, from the above analysis, that there are indications that EC law, in 
addition to a definition of the corporate objective, implies a definition of corporate 
governance as “the system by which companies are directed and controlled, 
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through a set of relationships between the management, the board, the controlling 
shareholders and other stakeholders, in such a way as to pursue the ultimate 
objective of development of the business activity under sound economic and 
financial conditions”. Moreover, from the various indications that suggest that the 
pieces of EC legislation (and soft-law) appear to suppose or to be aimed at 
fostering long-term relationships with the constituencies (supra, par. A., point B 
and D), it follows that the most appropriate concept of “stakeholders”, and the one 
assumed in this definition, would need to identify as “stakeholders” those who 
ensure a continuous contribution (such as, e.g., a stable customers’ base), over 
time, to the life of the company, and thus allow it to maintain sound economic and 
financial conditions.   
    Because a reference to “financially viable enterprises” or to “corporate 
performance” is already contained in numerous documents amongst the existing 
ones on corporate governance (OECD Principles, ICGN), which do not bring this 
reference into the definition of corporate governance, it may be noted that the 
refined definition proposed here only represent a slight focus reorientation. 
However, this reorientation turns up being significant: rather than taking from 
granted the objective and focusing on the interests of the parties involved, this 
definition identifies the corporate objective implied by EC law, which is supposed 
by the “acquis communautaire” to satisfy all interests, and it requires an in-depth 
analyses of all elements characterising corporate governance – such as directors’ 
duties, accountability of directors, shareholders’ value, the role of stakeholders, 
the corporate governance structure – in relation to this objective.  
    Admittedly, some strong objections could be raised to this slight re-definition, 
that is to the re-reading of corporate governance elements and definition based on 
the Treaty, on secondary legislation and on the ECJ case-law.        
    First, it may be objected that, because the Treaty and the secondary legislation 
above indicated (the Fourth Directive, the Regulation on accounting principles, 
the new Directive on statutory audit etcc..) make no mention of corporate 
governance, the EC provisions under consideration only need to be read in view of 
their expressly stated purpose, and of the rules they laid down. In other words, the 
criticism may be addressed to the attempt in itself to extrapolate a definition of 
corporate governance from EC law outside the APCLCG. With regard, in 
particular, to the Treaty, this type of criticism may also be based on the fact that 
50 years ago, when the Treaty of Rome was first drafted, corporate governance 
was not yet at the top of the reform agenda all over the world (there not had been 
the corporate collapses that some decades later, at the end of the XX and at the 
start of the XXI century,  were bound to bring the attention on corporate 
governance), so that it may point out that they could not have written any 
provision in view of corporate governance. Nevertheless, this criticism would fail 
to consider the circumstance – referred to above (see A) - that in 1957, when the 
Treaty was drafted and agreed, all six founding States required company’s 
registered office and company’s head offices (principal place of activity) to be 
located in the same jurisdiction, by adopting a criteria (the “real seat” criteria) 
which historically found its justification in the necessity of effectively protecting 
all parties dealing with the company, and that the protection of third parties 
interests is highlighted by the ECJ case-law. It follows that one of the aspects of 
corporate governance, the role of and the protection of the interests of 
stakeholders, could certainly not be ignored by the Treaty’s drafters, being it an 
underlying concern in all national company laws. This realisation strengthens the 
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refined definition of corporate governance that can be extrapolated from the 
Treaty and from the secondary EC legislation above indicated, which definition 
indicates when stakeholders’ interests are supposed to be protected.  Moreover, 
even if accepting the historical argument of this possible criticism as regards the 
Treaty, the criticism would confuse what may have been the historical reality with 
what would currently be required in terms of company’s conduct, in a dynamic 
economic and commercial environment deeply different from that which existed 
when the Treaty was first drafted, in order for the goals set in the Treaty to be best 
achieved and in order for its provisions to find the appropriate economic 
background & environment. Put differently, the criticism would fail to place “the 
law in context”: the circumstance that the Treaty may have been written without 
considering corporate governance does not make useless an attempt, in an 
economic and commercial environment deeply different from that existing at the 
time of the Treaty’s drafting (and where corporate governance has become of key 
importance), to extrapolate from its unchanged provisions a concept of corporate 
governance. On the contrary, it makes this attempt even more necessary: this is 
because, as it has been written regarding another area (corporate taxation) which, 
just like corporate governance, may not have been considered at the time of the 
Treaty’s drafting, the changed economic and commercial environment and the 
Lisbon-objective “forces us to rethink the fundamental values and hard law of the 
EC Treaty and its secondary legislation” [W.Schon, Tax competition in Europe].           
   Second, it could be objected that this slight re-definition of corporate 
governance relies on a definition of stakeholders as those who offer a stable 
contribution to the life of the company, that is on a definition which seems to 
reflect the 1963  definition [Freeman, Strategic Management: A stakeholders 
approach] of stakeholders as those without whose support the business activity 
cannot survive. The objection might thus be that it is obsolete to the extent that it 
neglects the later, and currently most accepted, 1984 definition of stakeholders 
[Ed. Freeman, Stakeholder theory], as those who impact on the company’s activity 
or upon whom the company’s activity can have an impact. Nevertheless, this 
criticism would fail to consider that the description of stakeholders as those who 
contribute in a durable manner to the life of the company actually manages to 
reconcile the two definitions of stakeholders and uses both of them: whilst those 
without whose support the company cannot survive may be regarded as the 
current stakeholders, those upon whom the company’s activity has an effect, and 
who would like this effect not to be negative,  may be considered as the potential 
stakeholders and the most effective way for the company to make continuous and 
sustainable “profit of quality”, thus to achieve and maintain sound economic and 
financial conditions, is to turn an increasing quantity of potential stakeholders into 
current stakeholders (e.g., by acquiring an increasing number of satisfied and, 
thus, stable customers and employees) upon whom to rely in mutually beneficial 
long-term relationships. Moreover, the 2005 Commission Recommendation on the 
role of non executive or supervisory directors indirectly appears to offer another 
argument in favour of the definition of stakeholders indicated, here, as the one 
emerging from EC law. In the Preamble to this Recommendation, after stating that 
ensuring adequate protection for third parties is relevant in both companies with a 
dispersed ownerships and companies with controlling shareholders, the 
Commission stressed that the management function should be subject to an 
effective independent supervision, where independence “should be understood as 
the absence of any material conflict of interest; in this context, proper attention 
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should be paid namely to any threats which might arise from the fact that a 
representative on the board has close ties with a competitor of the company”. 
Indirectly, the Commission expressed thus the view that a category of economic 
agents on which the activity of the company has an impact, that is competitors - 
which cannot (in normal circumstances) have a positive expectations on the 
effects of the company activity on them - cannot be regarded as stakeholders, 
which strengthens the definition of actual or potential stakeholders above 
proposed (where the potential stakeholders are those upon whom the activity of 
the company has an impact that they would like to be not a negative and, more 
specifically, a positive one). The realisation that, for the Commission, competitors 
cannot be regarded as stakeholders is strengthened by a provision of the 2004 
Recommendation on the appropriate regime for the remuneration of directors of 
listed companies, according to which the disclosure of information in the 
statement of remuneration policy should not entail the disclosure of information of 
a commercially sensitive nature (whose disclosure would risk damaging the 
company’ activity to the benefit of competitors).  With this concept of 
stakeholders, it also becomes understandable that real “conflict of interests” – in 
the short as well as in the long run – can only exist with (non shareholders) and 
non stakeholders (such as with competitors or parties related to them), that is with 
those who would not benefit from the company’s survival and development under 
sound economic and financial conditions, or in any case with those who would be 
in a position where they may be induced to disregard, in order to get what they 
believe to be the maximum benefit for themselves, the company’s survival and 
development under sound economic and financial conditions. This latter case - as 
previously indicated, and as the Commission apparently understood in the 2004 
Recommendation - may well be the case of executive directors which are not 
shareholders, and it risks being so to a higher extent the shorter the duration of 
their term of office. On the other hand, under the conception of “stakeholders” 
above described, any individual or group with a short term or “una tantum” 
relationship with the company could not be properly included in the 
“stakeholders” category, but could better be referred to, e.g., as “occasional 
counterpart”.  
   The concept of stakeholders as those upon whom companies can rely on a 
mutually beneficial long term relationship implies that, in the relationships of 
constituencies (stakeholder groups, i.e. shareholders and other stakeholders) with 
each others, there may only be short term perceptions of conflicting interests, 
interests which, however, cannot be truly regarded as conflicting to the extent that 
all of them wish and can gain, over-time, continuing benefit from the company’s 
activity. What is needed to ensure this continuing benefit (the sound economic and 
financial conditions) therefore becomes the objective yardstick that each 
constituency can use to assess its own satisfaction.              
  Thirdly, a further objection may be based on an enforcement problem. 
Specifically, it might be argued that, because this definition can be seen as implied 
by EC law but it is not expressly put forward in either a Regulation or a Directive, 
in the event that in a Member State a stakeholder or a stakeholders group – e.g., 
creditors, employees - realise that directors are not acting in a manner consistent 
with the sound economic and financial conditions they could not held directors 
accountable. E.g., directors may believe that the interest of the company coincide 
with the interests of shareholders who appointed them; these directors may thus 
approve – and managers may engage in - operations which they perceive as 
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greatly profitable for those shareholders, without paying attention to possible risks 
of compromising, in the longer run, the sound economic and financial conditions. 
At a first sight, the question how could stakeholders held directors to account in 
the event of the sound economic and financial conditions being compromised by 
risky operations undertaken by directors in pursued what they may perceive as 
shareholders’ interests might be seen as unanswerable (and thus the definition of 
corporate governance proposed here might be criticised as useless): this would be 
the case if one adopted the classic view that corporations are the property of 
shareholders, that stakeholders have no legitimate authority over it and that only 
shareholders can held directors accountable (E. Sternberg, Corporate Governance: 
Accountability in the Marketplace, 2004). This criticism would however be 
unfounded, to the extent that it would neglect that those interested in the proper 
implementation by the State of the relevant pieces of EC law (that is, of the pieces 
of EC law which, interpreted in the light of the Treaty’s goals, suggest that the 
refined definition of corporate governance could be extrapolated) may challenge, 
on ground of improper implementation, any national legislation that, by defeating 
the scope of the EC legislation at stake, would allow directors and managers to act 
in the above exemplified way. The Fourth Directive on the true and fair view has 
already proved enforceable before the ECJ, and the provisions of the Directives on 
“financial transparency” (2006/46/EC) and of the Directive on “statutory audit” 
(2006/43/EC)  – which latter Directive requires risk management systems – are 
apparently formulated in a sufficiently clear and precise manner, that is they are 
bound to have direct effect if not properly and/or timely implemented (according 
to a well-settled ECJ case-law: e.g., Case C-6/90, Francovich, 1991 ECR I-5357). 
In addition, minority shareholders whose position are more similar to that of 
stakeholders than to that of decision-makers shareholders may have recourse to 
remedies offered by national laws to qualified minorities, which entitle them to 
check the operation of directors, and to internal audit committees. 
    Forty, it may also be objected that, if the degree of fulfilment of directors’ 
duties were to be assessed in terms of achievement and maintaining of sound 
economic and financial conditions, that is if directors were to be accountable for 
that purpose, there would be the risk of too many legal actions brought against the 
directors any time the economic and financial conditions of the company get 
worse from one financial year to another. It might thus be objected, first, that a 
definition of the corporate objective in terms of competitiveness of the business’ 
activity over time, as reflected in the sound economic and financial conditions, 
would risk generating high costs for legal actions on behalf of the company, and, 
secondly, that these costs would negatively affect (if not timely recovered) the 
economic and financial conditions themselves and these legal actions against 
directors would prevent them from working in an efficient and effective manner. 
Nevertheless, this possible criticism would fail to consider that, ultimately,  an 
assessment of directors’ performance on the basis of an objective parameter 
relating to the success of the business activity would also result from the positions 
submitting that the “objective function of the firm is to maximise total long-term 
firm market value” (Jensen, 2001), that directors’ tasks are to set systems of 
minimising the risks on the company’s business activity (Dine, 2001), and that, in 
situations which are in the vicinity of company’s insolvency, directors could 
follow an “entity maximisation approach” (Keay, 2005). Thus, an assessment of 
directors’ performance on the basis of sound economic and financial conditions 
would not be qualitatively different from an assessment on the basis, e.g., of value 
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maximisation, or risk management, or entity maximisation: by contrast, it could be 
reasonably argued that the achievement of sound economic and financial 
conditions, with “profit of quality” (i.e., profit from the ordinary activity, under 
conditions where all constituency consider their own interests as protected), and 
their sustainability over time is a signal that the firm is maximising the long-term 
market value or the wealth of the entity and that the risks inherent in the company 
business activity are being minimised. Therefore, the possible criticism above 
highlighted is spurious, because it implicitly assumes at, at any signal that the 
conditions (economic and financial) are getting worse, and that the profit of 
quality (from the ordinary activity) decreases, directors would be accountable 
(liable) and, in so doing, it fails to consider the need to establish appropriate 
periods of time (lengthy of time), in the light of micro (example: nature of 
business) and macro-circumstances (example: country of operation, markets of 
reference, client’s tastes and tendencies), with reference to which the sound 
economic and financial conditions need to be verified. Moreover, the possible 
criticism under consideration, by arguing that there would be too many legal 
actions, would a priori renounce or refuse any attempts at identifying a set of 
parameters, capable of indicating the degree of satisfaction of stakeholders, and 
those determinants (causes) of that satisfaction which can be related to directors’ 
working that would need to be used as a “scorecard” to identify the proper cases 
when a decline of conditions (economic & financial) can be attributed to directors 
(and when they can thus be held accountable), and to distinguish these cases from 
those in which this decline cannot be attributed to directors and in which it can be 
established that bringing actions against them would be purposeless. 
   Lastly, it may also be objected that, although a business remaining a “going 
concern” due to sound economic and financial conditions would ultimately 
generate long-term benefits for all parties concerned (the shareholders would 
continue to get dividends over time; the customers would be able to continue to 
rely over time  on products and services that they like, the employees would be 
able to rely on long-term job security etc..), which would thus have the same 
ultimate interest, inevitably there will be someone that will only follow a short-
term opportunistic approach, that is some groups that will only pay attention to 
their immediate economic returns. These groups – the objection may be – will not 
attach importance to the sound economic and financial conditions, will consider 
their own interest to get the highest immediate benefits as competing with the 
interests of others,  will not agree to directors’ choices inspired by the sound 
economic and financial conditions to the extent that these choices, in their 
perception, will not maximise their own immediate returns, and will thus, in this 
case, withdraw their contribution to the company. Shortly, the objection may be 
that - contrary to what was previously argued about the ability of the guiding 
criteria given by the sound economic and financial conditions of making the 
interests of all constituencies compatible in the long run as well as in the short 
term (supra) –  any group which will not be interested in a long term relationship 
with the company will assess its own interest only as a maximisation of returns 
under a short term perspective, at the expense of the economic and financial health 
of the company, and would stop offering its contribution to the company if 
unsatisfied.           
    In response, it may be submitted that the position of directors making their 
choices in the light of the criteria given by the sound economic and financial 
conditions would not be different from that of directors acting as a “neutral 
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mediators” in following an “entity maximisation approach” (Keay, 2005), because 
in this case, as well as in that case, directors would follow a specific criteria, i.e. 
an objective yardstick, guiding their choices. “To borrow”  the conceptual 
framework of entity maximisation [and, thus, to refer to “contrasting interests that 
may arise at some points in the allocation of company resources” in place of 
“short term perceptions of conflicting interests”], it can be said that the aim of the 
exercise of “balancing interests” to be undertaken by directors would be the 
achievement/maintaining of sound economic and financial conditions, and that, if 
individual and groups not interested in the survival over time of the company 
(which the sound economic and financial conditions are able to ensure) withdraw 
their contribution, the ultimate effect would be that the exercise of “balancing 
interest” to be undertaken by directors would become easier. In other words,  
because a company,  to have the best chances to remain a going concern, would 
need constituencies to take a long-term view and to consider their interests as 
protected not when getting the highest immediate return but when getting a 
continuous (positive) return over time (even if this perspective may imply 
accepting  that, in a given period, this return may be lower than it would otherwise 
be), the individuals/ groups identifying their interests only in the highest 
immediate returns would not be the quality of shareholders and other stakeholders 
that the business activity would need, in order to remain a going concern (and, as 
above indicated, in the conceptual framework here indicated these groups would 
better be qualified as “occasional counterparts” of the company) . As a result, 
(using the entity maximisation terminology) it may be argued that the withdrawal 
of contribution of these shareholders/stakeholders would not negatively affect the 
company itself and its other shareholders and stakeholders.  It may be considered, 
in addition, that a long-term view leading to an assessment, by each constituency, 
of its own interests as coinciding with those of other constituencies, and thus 
resulting in an agreement on the objective to be pursued, is certainly – unlike a 
short term opportunistic view – consistent with the stated Community’s goals in 
terms of sustainable and balanced growth and social cohesion.     
    A last foreseeable objection may be that a company might manage to extract 
over time profit from its ordinary activity even where its customers base change 
continuously or where it has a high turnover amongst its employees or directors 
(in other words, even where the company deals with several “occasional 
counterparts”, one after another). Nevertheless, the response is implicit in the 
above arguments: it would need to be that the profit obtained under these 
conditions would not be able to reduce effectively the financial and operational 
risk on the company’s businesses [which risk reduction is regarded as necessary 
by Directive 43/2006/EC], and would thus not be classifiable as “profit of 
quality”, based on the satisfaction of all constituencies and thus ensuring over 
time, thanks to their durable contribution, the sound economic and financial 
conditions.     
 
 
C. Conclusive remarks  
 
  Conclusively, two remarks seem to be appropriate. 
  First, the vision about the corporate objective as consisting in the 
competitiveness of the business activity reflected in sound economic and financial 
conditions which are regarded as being in the interest of all constituencies, and the 
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related vision of corporate governance as allowing any structure of checks and 
balances that, in individual companies, may lead to that objective (which vision 
can be found in the Treaty and in the rest of the acquis communautaire interpreted 
in the light of it), call into question the widespread approach of studying the 
subject. The approach has generally assumed the perspective of which interests 
are to be pursued and towards whom directors are to be accountable. Indeed, this 
vision – which would “fit in” both in jurisdictions characterised by the separation 
between ownerships and control of companies and in jurisdictions characterised 
by the lack of this separation - suggest that, once identified a result that is in the 
common interest,  directors’ duties need to be analysed from the viewpoint of that 
result and the accountability of directors would need to be regarded as 
accountability for a result, which accountability may be better enforced by 
someone (the shareholders), rather than accountability only towards someone (the 
shareholders). In other words, this vision would “give the right” to those positions, 
expressed in the literature, that seem to reject the classic shareholders vs. 
stakeholders alternative (Jensen, 2001; Dine, 2001; Keay, 2005) and to advocate a 
new approach of conceiving directors’ duties, that is an approach based on an 
objective yardstick (firm value maximisation, minimisation of risks, entity 
maximisation). It would also add a clear indication about the way in which each 
constituency would need to assess its own interests, and would suggest, in the 
light of the sound economic and financial conditions parameter,  that what (if 
referred to in other words, i.e. in words different from “survival and development 
over time of the company under sound economic and financial conditions”) can be 
regarded as “maximisation of (shareholders or firms) value” over time can better 
result from the achievement of a qualitatively different corporate objective than be 
pursued as an objective on its own.         
     Second, the responses to the possible objections indicate that, if the re-reading 
about the corporate objective and about corporate governance emerging from the 
Treaty (and the acquis communautaire above considered) is accepted, there are 
certainly ways forward for research. One issue would be the necessity of 
identifying a set of non economic and non financial parameters which could 
indicate, within an appropriate length of time, the degree of satisfaction of all 
current stakeholders and the company’s ability of turning the potential 
stakeholders into current stakeholders. In other words, to identify a series of non 
economic and non financial parameters would which could be seen as indicating a 
pre-condition for the achieving and the maintaining of profit of quality (sound 
economic and financial conditions), and which could also serve to find out which 
causes of the sound economic and financial conditions, in the short run and in the 
longer term, can be seen as more directly connected with directors’ choices.  This 
would also provide a criteria to measure when the risks inherent in the business 
activity are successfully managed (i.e., are minimised), and when the risk control 
system is successfully operating (control system required by the EC Council 
Directive on statutory audit). In addition, the measurement would also make it 
possible to assess when/if the firm is maximising long term net market value and, 
if not, to identify the causes of the failure of doing so. This would provide a 
framework for developing an approach of directors’ accountability for a result.  
    On the other hand, if accepting that, in order to achieve and to maintain sound 
economic and financial conditions (and to improve these conditions from one year 
to another), any company needs to turn in increasing number of potential 
stakeholders into happy current stakeholders, nationally as well as internationally, 
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the parameters to be identified in the search above referred to can become a 
“score” through which to measure the company’s performance in terms of CSR 
and advancement of human rights commonly associated with CSR, which 
performance would also, in turn, help company’s competitiveness [see inter alia, 
the acknowledgment, by the UK Government and by the Commission in its 
Communications on CSR, that CSR makes companies more competitive; in this 
regard, also the evidence cited by the European Bahai Business Forum] and would 
indicate a type of business conduct consistent with EC law (which also recognises 
human rights, ex Art. 6 European Union Treaty). This “score”, if applied to 
measure the performance of companies characterised by different corporate 
governance structures and if revealing a better performance by some of these 
companies, could pave the way to the search for an optimal corporate governance 
structure & mechanisms of interactions between the protagonists - and in primis 
between directors, shareholders and stakeholders - capable of ensuring both CSR 
and the advancement of human rights from business conduct, as a cause and as an 
effect of the achievement of  “profit of quality” and of sound economic and 
financial conditions. Ultimately, there would be scope for the elaboration of a 
workable concept of “quality” for corporate governance, that is, for such a concept 
compatible with EC and international legal order. 
   Thus, it may be conclusively argued that, rather than an “end of the history” for 
corporate law and for corporate governance debates resulting in a “victory” of the 
shareholders model (H. Hansmann & R. Kraakman, “The end of history for 
corporate law”, in “Convergence and persistence in corporate governance”, ed. by 
J.N.Gordon and M.J.Roe, 2004, pp. 33-68), a re-reading of EC hard law from a 
“corporate governance perspective” (and of the views expressed by the 
Commission in its soft-law pieces) -  in the light of the lesson from the recent and 
notorious corporate  collapses (where the activity of the involved businesses was 
nearly destroyed), and in the wait of the outcomes of the complete implementation 
of the APCLCG - suggests a slight re-definition of corporate governance. This 
slight re-definition, by being based on a corporate objective to be identified in 
clear terms regarding business’s survival and success, indicates once again that a 
new start in corporate governance debates and research -  already advocated by 
that part of the literature claiming e.g. the reduction of the risks on the company’s 
business activity, or the maximisation of the firm’s wealth or market value, as the 
priority for directors  – definitively deserves to gain momentum and can find key 
issues as a way forward.   
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Introduction 
 
Islamic banks have ascended greatly during the last thirty years and they have 
recently become a fast growing part of the financial services sector.  This can be 
justified due to two main reasons. First, the dramatic increase either in the number of 
Islamic banking institutions in Muslim countries or in the number of conventional 
banks that have converted to Islamic banks.1   Second, the recent appearance of 
Islamic banking services in the financial markets of non Muslim countries such as the 
United Kingdom.  In 2005 the Islamic Bank of Britain opened as a licensed bank in 
London, while many conventional banks such as HSBC and Lloyds TSB have started 
offering Islamic financial products.        
 
Although the Islamic banking system has recently been applied in some Western 
countries there are some differences between the experience of Western countries and 
that of the Eastern countries, referring specifically to Muslim countries.  This paper 
examines the elements which have mainly controlled the development of Islamic 
banks in both the UK and Muslim countries. It also tries to analyse the relationship 
between both experiences.  
 

Islamic banking in the east: the case of Gulf countries 
 
In order to understand how Islamic banking has emerged and developed it is crucial to 
address the origins of this phenomenon. Gulf countries have essentially contributed in 
launching the developed form of Islamic banks and have also assisted these 
institutions to reach the international financial market.  It should be noted that 
Malaysia is one of the leading Muslim countries regarding the development of Islamic 
banking.  Malaysia has introduced a dual system where Islamic banks work alongside 
their conventional competitors. However, the experience of the Gulf States is still the 
most influential factor in the growth of Islamic banking.     
 
The emergence of Islamic banking, which happened in Muslim countries, Gulf 
countries in particular, is a result of different factors.  These elements combined 
together over a long period of time to mobilize Islamic banking principles from the 
theoretical level to the practical level.   These factors are religious, political and 
economic.  The political factor has not had a positive effect at some stages. But, in 
                                                           
1 A financial report shows that in 2005 there are two new Islamic banks in Arab world, first one is 
Bobyan Bank in Kuwait and the second one is Al-Bilad Bank in Saudi Arabia.  Also the same report 
mentions to two conventional banks have converted to Islamic Banks, these banks are:  the Al-Sharija 
Bank in UAE 2004 and the Al-Akari Al-Kuwaiti Bank in Kuwait.  This report is available on 
http://www.elaph.com/ElaphWeb/Economics/2005/9/89666.htm.  13/09/05.        
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one sense or another, it has participated in the emergence of Islamic banking.  The 
political factor is mainly integrated with the religious one which makes it difficult to 
discuss them separately. 
 
 
The Role of the Religious and the Political Factors 
 
It is quite difficult to analyse the religious factor without examining the political one, 
especially as both factors have interacted and motivated each other.   
 
The post Second World War era held the revolutionist stream to the Muslim world. In 
addition to the political liberalization movements against the western occupation, the 
call for cultural authenticity can be regarded as the main theme of this era. The 
cultural authenticity movement found that ‘theories, concepts and methodologies can 
be derived from the culture of various non- western civilizations’.2    
 
What cannot be ignored, in this context, is how much the religion has contributed in 
the Islamic culture.  Therefore, in the first half of the twentieth century Neo-
Revivalism emerged as a movement calling for cultural authenticity that was based 
mainly on the religious legacy. 
 
The Neo-Revivalism stressed that Islam as a religion is absolutely adequate to lead all 
aspects of human life.  This means that the regulations, principles and rules which the 
Quran and Sunna contain should apply to all aspects of life.3   The same point has 
been made by Malaysian scholar Chandra Muzaffar who states “fundamental to this 
belief is an explicit recognition that the Quran and Sunna lay out a complete way of 
life”.4 
 
Egypt was home to one of the most important Neo-Revivalism movements, the 
Muslim Brothers.  This movement carried out economic reform as a part of the 
political reform which in both situations should be based on the religious regulations 
which Islam came with.  Moreover, the Muslim Brothers saw the economic reform as 
crucial as a foundation for the political reform5.  This cannot be achieved without 
having an Islamic banking system, which helps to finance all the economic 
transactions on the basis of loss – profit sharing rather than pre- determined rate of 
interest.   
 
It is must be noted that the Neo-Revivalism movement had an influential role in 
developing the Islamic banking theory.  This vital contribution is based mainly on 
interpreting the ambiguous regulations and conditions which are covered by the 
Quran and the Sunna, more specifically the issue of Riba.6  
                                                           
2 According to Syed Farid Alatas, see Mehrzad Boroujerdi, Subduing Globalization, the challenge of 
the indigenization movement,p33.  published in Globalization and The Muslim World culture, religion 
and modernity, Edited by Birgit Schaebler and Leif Stenberg with a Foreword by Roy Mottahedeh,  
Syracuse university Press     
3Abdullah Saeed, Islamic Banking and Interest, Brill 1999, p8  
4Abdullah Saeed, Islamic Banking and Interest, Brill 1999, p8  
5 Richard P. Mitchell, The Society of Muslim Brothers, Oxford university press 1993, p272  
6 The Neo-Revivalism interpretation of Riba, which has been adopted by the majority of the jurist, 
includes interest charged by conventional banks on both lending and borrowing transactions as the 
forbidden Riba ‘usury’.    
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The Role of the Economic Factor (the Oil Wealth of the Gulf Countries) 
 
The oil wealth of the gulf countries is the most important economic element relating 
to the issue of Islamic banking growth.  Although oil wealth has accelerated the 
development of Islamic banking systems, the effect of the religious and the political 
factors should not be undermined.  The role of the oil wealth was complementary in 
the first step, where the political and religious factor has built a solid foundation to 
invest the oil surplus income in the field of Islamic banking.  
 
The Gulf States are very conservative and the Islamic cultural authenticity movement 
had very strong influence in the region.  A very symbolic gesture about the Islamic 
cultural authenticity in the Gulf region is the name of their currencies.  All Gulf States 
use the original names of the currency that they used in the Islamic empire period.  
For example, Saudi Arabia has the Riyal, Kuwait and Bahrain have the Dinar and the 
United Arab Emirates uses Dirham.  These states did not change the names of their 
currencies to something like the pound or Lira, they preferred to keep the original 
Islamic names. Hence, the main influential factors in the development of Islamic 
banking (religious, political and economic factors) have combined in the Gulf States 
where the Islamic banking sector has flourished. 
 
Two focal factors should be addressed in analysing the impact of the economic 
element on the development of Islamic banking system.  First, the over flowing cash 
in oil producing countries, and the second one is the concern about the post oil era in 
the Gulf States.  These two factors have the most important role in boosting the 
progress of the Islamic banking system. 
   
The over flowing cash in oil producing countries 
 
 1973-4 was a turning point for oil prices.  The oil prices increased dramatically which 
was called ‘the oil revolution’ due to the crucial alterations that came later.  This can 
be mainly seen in the Gulf States where the ‘oil boom’ has made dramatic changes in 
the Gulf States’ economies offering them a central role at the international economic 
level.7  The 1973-4 oil price increase was not the only ‘oil boom’ in this period. It has 
been followed by another increase in the oil price in 1979 where the oil price roughly 
doubled.  
 
The largest share of the revenue of the oil in the Organization of Petroleum Exporting 
Countries (OPEC) goes to small countries in the Arabic gulf and peninsula, which are; 
Saudi Arabia, Kuwait, the United Arab Emirates (UAE) and Qatar.  
 
Geographically, these countries, except for Saudi Arabia, are relatively small and 
demographically they are thinly populated; moreover, the inhabitants had already 
enjoyed a high income before the ‘oil boom’.8 As a result these countries have a 
limited capacity to absorb the large foreign reserves which are a result of the dramatic 
increase in the oil prices. Therefore, a problem of recycling of the petrodollar came to 
                                                           
7 Hazem Bedlawi, The Arab Gulf Economy in a Turbulent Age, St Martin Press New York 1984, p3 
8Hazem Bedlawi, The Arab Gulf Economy in a Turbulent Age, St Martin Press New York 1984, 
p9,p66  
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the surface and imposed different responsibilities on the governments of the Gulf 
States.9 
 
The rising concern about the post oil era 
 
 The post oil era has had a growing consideration from the financial authorities in the 
oil-rich countries.  This consideration is based on the fact that the availability of oil 
production is not unlimited and the oil reserves will run out sooner or later.  If the 
alternative economic machines are not prepared in advance this could create a huge 
problem for the economy. However, if they are prepared in advance, these alternatives 
are able to cover the shortage in the cash flow when the petroleum products run out.  
This is a particular concern as the petroleum sector has been offering the oil countries’ 
treasuries lucrative revenue for a relatively long period after the oil boom in the 
seventies.  Economic diversification for many of these countries represented the apt 
solution to invest the lucrative income of the oil sector in a way which helps the 
economy to cope with the post-oil era.  In other words, the priority of the economic 
authorities has become to create a viable modern economy outside the oil sector that 
would sustain a relatively high income level after the end of oil era.10  This requires 
concentration on the investment in non-oil sectors and achieving a high rate of growth 
in the productive sectors of the economy outside the petroleum sector.  
 
Due to the geographical nature of the oil-rich countries, which did not help the growth 
of agriculture and has led to a lack of domestic trained labour, the interest of the 
governments has shifted towards investment in the productive services, mainly the 
trade business and banking sector.11 Trading and banking businesses are parts of the 
same economic division; therefore, any development in one sector needs analogous 
growth in the other one. In the light of this fact the Gulf region has noticed a 
remarkable development of a locally-based and locally-owned banking industry.12  
 
The reflection of these two facts on the growth of Islamic banking 
 
It is something of a very simple equation that has led to the quick development of the 
Islamic financial system in the gulf and Arabic peninsula region. The two key players 
in this equation are the overflowing cash of the oil revenue and the economic 
concerns about the post oil era, and this is combined with the very Islamic 
conservative ethos of this region.  The mixture of these elements will definitely result 
in the rapid growth of Islamic banking.   
The Islamic conservative ethos in the Gulf and Arabic peninsula region has prepared a 
fertile atmosphere, not only to accept any financial Islamic product, but also to direct 
all the economic development attempts to comply with the Sharia principles. 
 
The increase in oil revenue has created large foreign reserves which go beyond the 
absorptive capacity of these countries.  Therefore, the economic authorities found that 

                                                           
9 Abdullah Saeed, Islamic Banking and Interest, Brill 1999, p11 
10 Rudolf Hablutzel, Issues in economic diversification for the oil-rich countries, Finance and 
development, June 1981; 18, p10 
11 Rudolf Hablutzel, Issues in economic diversification for the oil-rich countries, Finance and 
development Journal, June 1981; 18, p11 
12 Kamel Naser, Maurice pendlebury, The influence of Islam on bank financial reporting, International 
Journal of Commerce & management Vol. 7, No2, 1997, p56  
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investing their funds in development projects at home and abroad is the best way to 
recycle the surplus of petrodollar.  For instance, the Islamic Development Bank has a 
majority shareholding, more than 60%, by oil producing Saudi Arabia. Moreover, the 
Qatar Islamic Bank and Dar al-Mal al-Islami of the Saudi prince Mohammed al Faisal 
are totally founded by the oil wealth.13  
 
The consideration about the post oil era has illustrated the importance of having 
economic diversification.  The financial authorities have attached considerable 
reliance on investing in productive services, mainly in trading and banking sectors.   
 
The Gulf and the Arabic peninsula region can be described as a centre for the growth 
and the development of the Islamic banking system. In short, these countries have all 
the potential to have well established Islamic banking systems.  The very conservative 
nature of this region, in addition to the oil wealth has served the Islamic banking 
development well, not only at the national level but also at the international level.  
Especially as the financial transactions of these countries have reached different 
international financial centres, offering a new set of attractive financial products.    
 
 
Does Islamic banking require a whole Islamic financial system to be applied?    
 
Theoretically  
 
The Islamic religion, to a certain extent, is very flexible in a way that accepts the 
partial application of its requirements.  In other words, when it is impossible to apply 
the whole Islamic regulations and there are two choices, the first one is to have partial 
application of the Islamic rules, and the second one is not to have any of them, the 
scholars have unanimously chosen the first option.  This principle can be found in the 
Holy Quran, verse [64:16] states that ‘Therefore be careful of your duty to Allah as 
much as you can’14.   The previous verse makes it clear that obeying God by 
following the Islamic guides should be carried out even if the range of the application 
is limited.  Put differently, the incomplete application of the Sharia rules where the 
circumstances do not facilitate having all the regulations in power is better than 
having nothing.  Seeking perfection in adopting Islamic Sharia rules cannot be a valid 
excuse for not applying some of these rules gradually where the full application is 
likely impossible.15    
 
In fact, the subject of Islamic banking is very pertinent to the above discussion. The 
world dominant economic system is the market economy which mainly depends on 
the conventional banking system where interest is involved in almost all the 
commercial transactions.  In reality, the Islamic economy cannot replace the market 
economy for many obvious reasons. Therefore, the only possibility at present is to 
have some of the Islamic economy’s products adapted and applied under the present 
circumstances.16   

                                                           
13 Abdullah Saeed, Islamic Banking and Interest, Brill 1999, p10 
14 http://www.naqshbandi.net/haqqani/quran/064.LossAndGain.html. 25/06/06 
15 Anas Zarka, the role of the Islamic economy, Islam and the expected role, Thought & Education 
Club, Detroit USA, Fucilat press Aleppo, 1996, p166 
16 Anas Zarka, the role of the Islamic economy, Islam and the expected role, Thought & Education 
Club, Detroit USA, Fucilat press Aleppo, 1996, p167 
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The experience of Islamic banks represents a very successful application of the core 
principle of the previously cited verse of the Holy Quran.  The partial or the 
incomplete application of the Islamic economic products under the conventional 
economic system has helped Muslims to invest their savings according to their 
beliefs. Especially since the domination of the market economy and the conventional 
banking system is not only limited to non Muslim countries but also it extends to 
Muslim countries. 
 
Additionally, the incomplete application of the economic Sharia rules under the 
conventional economic system has enriched the Islamic banking experience.  The 
remarkable development of Islamic banking could not be achieved if Islamic banking 
was still only a theory.  The practice of Islamic banking theory in the early nineteen 
seventies showed the weakness points and where the theory needs to be developed.  
Also, it helped to discover new financial products that fit more the present situation.  
All these benefits could not be achieved if Islamic banks waited until they have a full 
Islamic economy which is the best host to the Islamic financial products and where all 
the Sharia rules are upheld.17   
 
In practice, Malaysia and the Kingdom of Bahrain 
 
These two countries provide a good example of an inclusive economy which has 
managed to host the Islamic banks alongside the conventional banks. 
 
The discovery of the newfound wealth in both countries has caused a significant 
emergence of the economy with higher demand for banking services.  
 
The Malaysian banking sector started with the establishment of conventional 
commercial banks after the discovery of tin ore and rubber.  With the increased 
demand for these raw materials after the Industrial Revolution, banks targeted the 
growing townships with many new branches to enjoy the benefits of this era.18 
Foreign banks were dominant in the country until Malaysia achieved independence in 
1957.  After that, the authorities’ target became to motivate the growth of domestic 
banks within ten years.19 At this stage, the authorities’ efforts were dedicated to 
encouraging the growth of domestic banks that were based on the conventional 
concept of banking transactions.  Despite the fact that 60% of the population in 
Malaysia is Muslim20 and the emergence of the Islamic banks in the Middle East has 
attracted many scholars21, the Malaysian government did not move to Islamise the 
banking sector.  Instead, huge efforts were made by the government to establish a 
unique dual banking model, whereby the fully fledged Islamic banking model exists 

                                                           
17 Anas Zarka, the role of the Islamic economy, Islam and the expected role, Thought & Education 
Club, Detroit USA, Fucilat press Aleppo, 1996, p167-168 
18 Valerie Low, One Country, Two Systems: Banking in Malaysia, Journal of International Banking 
Law, 1998,13(7), p234, Sweet &Maxwell 1998  
19 Valerie Low, One Country, Two Systems: Banking in Malaysia, Journal of International Banking 
Law, 1998,13(7), p234, Sweet &Maxwell 1998 
20Cris Prystay, Malaysia Take Islamic Banking to Mainstream---Banks aim to carve niche in products 
complying with religious principles, The Wall Street Journal, New York, November 20, 2002 pg. B. 5. 
K   
21 Valerie Low, One Country, Two Systems: Banking in Malaysia, Journal of International Banking 
Law, 1998,13(7), p235, Sweet &Maxwell 1998 
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alongside the conventional banking system. In order to have this unique combination 
of banking systems, the Malaysian government enacted the Islamic Banking Act 1983 
and the Banking and Financial Institutions Act 1989, which work together to regulate 
the Islamic banking sector.22  While the Islamic Banking Act of 1983 provides the 
guidelines for licensing and the general regulatory requirements, the Banking and 
Financial Institutions Act of 1989 allocates the supervisory bodies for the 
conventional and the Islamic banks.23   
 
The situation of the Kingdom of Bahrain does not differ much from Malaysia. As 
discussed previously, relating to the effect of the economic factors, the Kingdom of 
Bahrain had also both the wealth and the religious attitude to adhere to Sharia 
doctrines.  The Kingdom of Bahrain has chosen from the early stage of the oil 
discovery to occupy a leading position as an international financial centre.  Having 
this objective does not allow the government to eliminate all the conventional banking 
functions by Islamising the whole economy. As in Malaysia, the Kingdom of Bahrain 
had a comprehensive economic strategy that includes the conventional and the Islamic 
banking systems alike.  Furthermore, the kingdom of Bahrain has exceeded Malaysia 
and became an international centre of Islamic banking with 26 Islamic banks and 
financial institutions by mid 2004.24 
 
 The experience of these two countries proves that the Islamic banking system can be 
applied alongside the conventional system.  This gives more advantages to the 
economy, especially since the conventional banking system is the world banking 
system. Therefore, eliminating this key system from the economy would isolate the 
economy from many international financial transactions.  
 
 
The Growth of Islamic Banking in the West - the Case of the United Kingdom  
 
   Islamic banking has emerged in the west as a thriving sector.  The United Kingdom 
has a relatively long experience with the Islamic finance in comparison with other 
western countries.  It is quite remarkable that the circumstances, which have led to the 
emergence and the development of Islamic banking in the Muslim countries, cannot 
be applied to the case of western countries. Different elements, mainly economic, 
have led to the appearance of Islamic banking in the United Kingdom. What makes 
the British experience unique that it has led to fully licensed Islamic banks working 
alongside the conventional banks.   
 
The economic factor is the key player relating to the emergence of Islamic finance in 
the United Kingdom.  The economic factor, in the United Kingdom, has a different 
nature from what the Muslim countries have experienced. This means that the Islamic 
banks were adopted on a purely economic basis apart from any political or religious 
interference. In other words, the economy of the United Kingdom is quite different as 

                                                           
22 Shanthy Rachagan, Islamic Banking in Malaysia, Journal of International Banking Law and 
Regulation. 2005, 20(2), p91. Sweet & Maxwell 2005  
23 Valerie Low, One Country, Two Systems: Banking in Malaysia, Journal of International Banking 
Law, 1998,13(7), p236, Sweet &Maxwell 1998.    
24 Munawar Iqbal and Philip Molyneux, Thirty Years of Islamic Banking, History, Performance and 
prospects.  Palgrave Macmillan 2005, p44 
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it is a developed economy.  Therefore, the financial authorities have considered the 
Islamic banking as lucrative business rather than as a developing format for the 
economy. 
    
 The emergence of Islamic banking in the United Kingdom cannot be attributed to a 
single economic factor. On the contrary, the whole economic atmosphere has helped 
to bring Islamic financial products to the market.   
 
The unique financial position of London, the danger of having Islamic institutions 
working informally (terrorist finance), the attraction of the oil countries’ wealth, 
investing and saving the growing wealth of the Muslim minorities and the economic 
globalization, are all elements which have created a fertile environment for the 
development of the Islamic banking sector. 
 
 
The Unique Financial Position of London 
 
Financial and business services are the livelihood of London, the financial service 
sector in London alone employs 310,000 people.25 The City of London occupies the 
number two position on the world financial stage, second only to New York.26 At the 
European level, London has positioned itself as the centre of the European financial 
market.27 According to Rolf Breuer, chief executive officer of Deutsche Bank28 and 
the chairman of Deutsche Borse, Frankfort stock exchange: 
 

 “London will no doubt remain the leading centre in Europe, thanks to its 
advantages of size, excellently qualified personnel and the attractive tax, legal 
and cultural environment”.29    
 

The unique financial position of London has been a result of historical, geographical 
and cultural elements.   
 
London has very deep historical roots where for more than two centuries London was 
the largest port in the most important trading empire in the world.  This trading 
privilege helped to bring different financial transactions to the City in order to 
facilitate all the trading and commerce.30 Thus the City has developed from a centre 
of international trade to become a centre of international finance.  This development 
progressed in the nineteenth century when Sterling became the leading currency and 
bills of exchange were widely drawn and discounted in London.31  
 

                                                           
25London: World International Financial Capital, www.thinklondon.com/knowledge/finance.pdf.  
January 2005  
26Jenny Hirschkorn, London Working Capital, DIRECTOR, City Focus; December 2001; 55, 5; p35    
27 Bruce Barnard, Europe; October 2000; 400, p29  
28 Germany’s largest bank   
29Bruce Barnard, Europe; October 2000; 400, p28  
30 Jenny Hirschkorn, London Working Capital, DIRECTOR, City Focus; December 2001; 55, 5; p35 
and see also  Gordon L Clarck, London in the European financial services industry: Locational 
advantage and product complementarities, Journal of Economic Geography. Oxford: October 2002.vol. 
2, Iss. 4; p 233-253 (5. p9).    
31 Anu Arora, Practical Banking and Building Society Law, p1, Blackstone 1997 
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In terms of the geography, any international financial centre requires a suitable 
geographical location which London has.  London is located in a switching point 
between Asia, Europe and North America.32  Also, it is a vital point in time and space, 
as London is sited on the Greenwich Meridian, the universal central reference point 
for calibrating time and space, which provides the international financial institutions a 
distinctive location to manage their daily trading from the east to the west on one 
day.33 
 
Finally, relating to the cultural factor, London is one of the most cosmopolitan 
populations in the world; three-hundred and seven languages are spoken there daily, 
which creates a very rich and diverse culture.34  These three elements, the trading 
importance, the location and the cultural diversity have made London the world’s 
largest international financial and business centre35, and more specifically, the world’s 
largest international banking centre.36   
 
    Islamic banks offer a new set of financial products that may add more variety to the 
financial market in a way which fits and attracts a wider range of customers. Whereas 
London is viewed as an international financial centre, it was quite expected to attract 
different types of financial institutions including the Islamic banks.  Especially since 
the financial market requires new financial products constantly to keep the market 
flourishing, which the Islamic banks have offered in one way or another.  Also, the 
financial authorities in the United Kingdom are eager to promote London as the future 
global centre for Islamic finance. This was the central theme of the speech given by 
the Chancellor Gordon Brown in Islamic Finance and Trade conference in London 
June 2006.37  
 
     The early Islamic banking experience in the UK started in 1982, where Dallah Al-
Baraka was set up as an Islamic financial institution that later took over a local 
deposit taking institution and started working as fully fledged bank.  For supervisory 
reasons the Bank of England has offered Al-Baraka a license which was later 
withdrawn in 1993.38 London did not host a fully licensed Islamic bank until August 
2004 where the Financial Services Authority authorised the Islamic bank of Britain to 
be the first stand alone, Sharia compliant, retail bank in the UK.  Further, in April 

                                                           
32 Gordon L Clarck, London in the European financial services industry: Locational advantage and 
product complementarities, Journal of Economic Geography. Oxford: October 2002.vol. 2, Iss. 4; p 
233-253 (6. p11).    
33Gordon L Clarck, London in the European financial services industry: Locational advantage and 
product complementarities, Journal of Economic Geography. Oxford: October 2002.vol. 2, Iss. 4; p 
233-253 (6. p11).  
34 Dame Judith Mayhew, Strategies for Managing Urban Growth and Revitalisation, Real estate Issues 
Fall/winter 2002; 27, 3/4, p25  
35 Dame Judith Mayhew, Strategies for Managing Urban Growth and Revitalisation, Real estate Issues 
Fall/winter 2002; 27, 3/4, p25  
36 London: World International Financial Capital, www.thinklondon.com/knowledge/finance.pdf.  
January 2005 
37 Gillian tett, Make Money not War, Financial Times magazine, September 23/24 2006, p18. to view 
the speech in its entirety visit: 
http://www.britainusa.com/sections/articles_show_nt1.asp?d=0&i=41084&L1=0&L2=0&a=42049  
19/10/2006  
38 Yusuf Karbhari, Kamal Nasser, Zerrin Shahin, Problems and Challenges Facing the Islamic Banking 
System in the West: The Case of the UK, Thunderbird International Business Review, Vol. 46(5), 
p531. September- October 2004 
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2006, the European Islamic Bank of Investment also started operating in the London 
financial market.    However, before this date many Islamic financial transactions took 
place in the City of London.  Moreover, several conventional banks have decided to 
join the Islamic finance emergence and to offer some Islamic financial products 
alongside to their conventional ones, for instance the HSBC Amanah Finance 
division.  Also, London hosts some international banks that offer Islamic financial 
products, for example Citibank’s London-based Islamic finance division. 
 
The scale and the diversity of the London financial market accelerated the emergence 
of the Islamic financial products in the United Kingdom.  These institutions offer a 
different set of financial products and fit a wider range of costumers, which enriches 
the diversity in London financial market.  
 
 
The Danger of the Informal Islamic Financial Institutions (terrorist finance) 
 
The problem of underground banking has extended from being just an economic 
threat to any country where they operate. Furthermore, this problem has become a 
clear threat to national and international security after 9/11.  The danger of 
underground banking is based on the fact that it offers a clandestine conduit for 
moving finance to the terrorist groups without any trace.39  
 
The problem gets more complex in western countries where there are some Muslim 
minorities who, for religious reasons, are reluctant to deal with the conventional 
banks. The absence of formal Islamic banks in this case would create a fertile ground 
for these underground organizations to thrive.  Implementing the Islamic title for their 
functions may attract many of those who prefer not to deal with conventional banks.   
 
In fact, those who deal with these underground banks may have no idea about the real 
nature of these organizations’ business, their main concern that is they are dealing 
with ‘allegedly’ Islamic banks.  Investing or transferring any money through these 
organizations may be a real threat to any government where the authorities have not 
had any supervision.  It is worth noting that controlling the underground Islamic 
banking and investigating their practice is also an Islamic legal requirement, the 
Islamic law stresses the importance of addressing any abuse in the Islamic banking 
practice including money laundering.40  
 
Therefore, having the Islamic financial products produced under the supervision of 
the financial authority would help to limit the growth of underground Islamic 
banking.  This on one hand is an effective step in tackling the money laundering and 
the terrorism finance problem.  On the other hand, it gives the financial authorities the 
ability to direct the functions of these authorised Islamic financial institutions in the 
way which benefits the whole economic plan.41  

                                                           
39 Milan Vasely, On the trial of Bin Laden’s finances, African Business; January 2002; 272; 
ABI/INFORM Global, p29 
40 Fath EL Rahman Abdalla El Sheikh, The underground Banking System and their impact on control 
of Money Laundering: With Special Reference to Islamic Bank, Journal of Money Laundering Control 
Vol. 6 No. 1, p42, Summer 2002    
41 For example: when the financial authorities need more investment  in the real estate portfolio then as 
any financial body    
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The financial authorities in the United Kingdom have addressed the danger of having 
underground Islamic banking and allowed different types of Islamic financial 
institutions to practice under their supervision.   
 
  
The Attraction of the Oil Countries’ Wealth 
 
The oil boom in early nineteen seventies has changed the financial importance of the 
Gulf countries.  These countries took a lead position at the international economic 
level due to their petroleum production.  It is worth noting that the Islamic 
conservative character of these countries had a vital influence on the financial options 
of these countries.  
 
The economic situation at the early stage of the oil boom cannot be compared to what 
these countries have achieved now.   Although oil countries have made huge progress 
in a short period, during the late seventies and early eighties, they could not manage 
to invest all their overflowing cash in their regional markets.  Despite all the efforts 
that they have made, they needed a bigger and more developed financial market.   
 
Therefore, the international financial markets, such as London, represented a feasible 
solution to their problem in recycling the surplus of the oil revenue.  At the same time, 
there was still significant concern about the interest basis of the western conventional 
banking and financial system.   
 
Despite the fact that western banks have already gained huge deposits from the 
wealthy countries42, the international financial markets have aimed to capture more 
deposits by hosting some Islamic financial institutions.   
 
This exchanged interest relationship between the oil rich countries and the western 
financial market has brought some Arabic Islamic financial institutions to London 
financial market.  Dallah Al-Baraka Corporation and Al-Rajihi London Finance 
Corporation, both Saudi based institutions, have started operating in London.43  
Moreover, the American Citibank in London pioneered the Islamic trade finance in 
early 1980s and in 1993 it had “probably become the market leader and the world 
leader for these deals” according to the vice president in the Islamic trade finance 
division, Atiq Ur Rahman.44        
 
 
Investing and Saving the Growing Wealth of the Muslim Minorities 
For nearly two million Muslims in the United Kingdom the Islamic financial products 
became a major requirement.  According to Gordon Rankin, current account director 
of Lloyds TSB, “Our research shows that over three-quarters of British Muslim want 

                                                           
42Hazem Bedlawi, The Arab Gulf Economy in a Turbulent Age, St Martin Press New York 1984, p13  
43 Andrew Cunningham, The growth of Islamic financing, Project & Trade finance, Islamic Finance; 
February 1994; 130, p35 
44 Michael Halls, Interest free banking comes of age, Project & Trade finance, Islamic Finance; 
December 1994; 140, p36 
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banking services that fit with their faith, but they also want all the benefits they have 
come to expect from a high street bank”45  
 
Offering Islamic financial products would bring new participants to the financial 
market.  Those who have been mainly sidelined by the conventional banks which 
failed to offer them the financial products that comply with Islamic Sharia law.46  
 
Having the custom of those people who are reluctant to deal with the conventional 
banks became very important.  Where the market research from Datamonitor shows 
the number of wealthy British Muslims is growing.47 
 
 Recently, there is a growing concern about the importance of having an Islamic 
mortgage relating to the real estate market. The Islamic mortgage is a growing market 
and it could be worth billions.  The market research group Datamonitor has found that  
the Islamic mortgage market is set to grow by 47% a year and it could be worth £1.4 
billion by 2009.48 Therefore, the Islamic mortgage represents a lucrative Islamic 
financial product that attracts the hidden savings of Muslim minorities to invest in the 
real estate market.  Also, there are many Islamic financial products that may help to 
enrich the financial market with new participants in a way which fits their faith.   
Two high street banks, HSBC and Lloyds, have noticed the importance of this hidden 
investment, hence, they moved to the market offering Islamic mortgages. 
Additionally, the Islamic banks in the UK aim also to attract those who are not 
Muslim and feel ‘disenfranchised by, and bitter about, mainstream banks’49 
 
 
Economic Globalization  
 
Economic globalization is a very complicated subject which cannot be addressed in 
one paragraph.  The aim of mentioning economic globalization in this part of the 
discussion is to elaborate on how the general concept of economic globalization has 
participated in the emergence of Islamic banking in the west.   
 
Economic globalization requires financial integration at a global level, in particular 
allowing the financial product to flow.50 In other words, the financial products of one 
country should not be limited by the boundaries of any specific region where the main 
aim of the global economy is to have one integrated financial market.  This, 
                                                           
45Islamic banking expands in London, BBC News, 
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/england/london/4487749.stm. Tuesday, 26 April, 2005 
46 According to London-Based market research firm Datamonitor, Britain has more than 5000 Muslim 
millionaires with liquid assest between them of more than 3.6 billion. 
http://www.britishcouncil.org/scotland-enews-june-2006-british-muslims-book-mailing.pdf ,p42  
19/10/19 
Esther Shaw, UK banks bow to the Muslim pound, The Independent, 
http://money.independent.co.uk/personal_finance/invest_save/article8066.ece. 27/March/2005 
47 UK to encourage Islamic mortgages, BBC Business News, 
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/business/1826834.stm. 18 February, 2002.  27/March/2005 
48 Islamic mortgage market to expand, BBC Business News,  
http://news.bbc.co.uk/1/hi/business/4725459.stm. 28 July 2005 
49 Alun Williams “marketing director of Islamic bank of Britain”, Banks meet the demands of UK’s 
1.8m Muslim, The Guardian, Saturday April 2, 2005 
50 David Held and Anthony McGrew, Globalization, Global transformations. 
Entry from Oxford companion to politics www.polity.co.uk/global/globocp.htm. 28/10/2005 
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theoretically, should explain how the Islamic financial products have become more 
acceptable at the international level.  Also, the economic globalization has brought 
more competition to the business market which has placed more pressure on the 
business participants.  Therefore, the need for new resources of finance became 
inevitable.51            
 
In the case of the UK, London is not just an international financial centre but it also 
has many the conditions which are required to join the new era of financial 
globalization.  For instance, it has a large pool of savings that goes beyond its own 
domestic boundary, and a large number of players in the financial market including 
non- bank financial intermediaries, domestic banks and overseas banks.52  
 
To sum up, the emergence and the development of Islamic banking in the UK was 
essentially influenced by economic factors.  This influence is based on the characters 
and the ingredients of the UK national economy.  Also, the changes in the world 
economy and the new rules of the economic globalization have largely contributed in 
the growth of the Islamic financial products in the UK.  
 
 
Conclusion 
 
Islamic banks in the Muslim world are the result of a variety of elements.  The 
religious and political factors have combined with the economic element in the 
process of mobilising Islamic banking from theory to practice.  The economic power 
that the oil boom has brought to Gulf countries is certainly very crucial in the growth 
of the Islamic banking system.  However, in the case of Muslim countries, the 
religious and political factors cannot be separated from the economic element.  In 
other words, the lucrative income of the oil boom could not have been invested in the 
Islamic banking sector if Gulf countries were not profoundly influenced by the 
Islamic conservative culture.  In the Muslim world, it is relatively difficult to attribute 
the development of Islamic banking to one factor.  Economic, religious and political 
factors have collaborated together in shaping the new form of Islamic banking.   
 
On the other hand, the United Kingdom, which is one of the leading Western 
countries in terms of Islamic banking, has a different experience regarding the issue of 
Islamic banks.  It is extremely hard to imagine that the religious factor could have 
influenced the United Kingdom choice of Islamic banking.   As noted, religious and 
political factors are relatively attached as both interact and motivate each other. 
Therefore, any political influence should be excluded in the case of the United 
Kingdom. Put differently, the emergence of Islamic banks in the United Kingdom is 
purely based on an economic foundation.  
 
The unique financial position of London at the international level made it a necessity 
to have the new products of Islamic banking available in the market.  The attraction of 

                                                           
51Yusuf Karbhari, Kamal Nasser, Zerrin Shahin, Problems and Challenges Facing the Islamic Banking 
System in the West: The Case of the UK, Thunderbird International Business Review, Vol. 46(5), 
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the oil wealth has influenced the strategy of the financial authorities, as they now aim 
to promote London as the future global centre for Islamic finance.   
 
Moreover, the growing wealth of British Muslims in the United Kingdom represents a 
new source of fund which requires special facilities to achieve.  Islamic banks can be 
described as the ideal way to approach this new source of fund.       
 
On the other hand, the growth of Islamic banking in the United Kingdom has also a 
protective perspective, especially as having regulated Islamic banks would help to 
stop many of underground banking transactions that have the Islamic title and might 
attract Muslims who are reluctant to deal with conventional banks.  In other words, 
Islamic banks may not just be used to achieve a better economic result but may also 
be used to prevent some economic damage.   
 
Although the emergence and development of Islamic banks in the UK has a different 
background from Muslim countries, the final products in both cases are quite similar.  
More importantly, the major stage in Islamic banking development is the introduction 
to the international financial market, especially as London is more than just the United 
Kingdom’s local financial market, London is one of the major players in the global 
financial market.  The flexible nature of Islamic banks has greatly facilitated the 
international launching of Islamic banking products, where they do not require a 
special Islamic financial system to operate.  On the contrary, they can work alongside 
their conventional competitors for best economic results. Islamic banks have 
successfully proved that they are a financial value and they are not mere a religious 
symbol. To summarise, despite the difference between Muslim countries and the West 
in terms of the emergence of Islamic banking, both experiences have complimented 
each other in a way that produced Islamic banks to the global financial market. 
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APPENDIX 1 

 
Constitution of the Centre for Business Law and Practice 
 
1. Objectives 
The objectives of the Centre are the promotion of research and teaching in all aspects 
of business law and practice, including but not limited to the interaction between legal 
rules and business practice. These objectives may, where appropriate, be pursued 
through links with other constituent parts of Leeds University or departments or 
centres within other Higher Education Institutions, as weII as through links with 
businesses and professions in Leeds and elsewhere. 
 
2. Membership 
2.1 Any member of the academic or research staff of the Department of Law or the 
Leeds University Business School may be a member of the Centre. 
 
2.2. Other individuals, whether members of the University or not, may be appointed 
to membership of the Centre by the University Council on the nomination of the 
Executive Committee. 
 
2.3 Institutions or firms may become associate members of the Centre if they fulfil the 
conditions established in by-laws made from time to time by the Executive 
Committee of the Centre. 
 
3. Administration 
3.1 The Centre shall be administered by a Director and an Executive Committee. 
 
3.2 The Director shall be appointed by the University Council on the nomination of 
the Head of the Department of Law after consultation with the members of the Centre. 
S/he shall hold office normally for a period of three years and shall be eligible for 
immediate re-appointment. 
 
3.3 The Director shall be responsible to the Executive Committee for the running of 
the Centre and the representation of its interests. The Director shall have regard to the 
views and recommendations of the Executive Committee and the Advisory 
Committee. The Director may be assisted by a Deputy Director or Directors appointed 
by the Executive Committee normally for a period of three years. Any Deputy 
Director so appointed shall be a member ex officio of the Executive Committee. 
 
3.4 The Executive Committee shall consist of the Director and any Deputy Director 
together with the Head of the Department of Law, two representatives of the Leeds  
University Business School and up to three nominated members of whom not more 
than two may be members of the teaching staff of the Department of Law. The 
Executive Committee shall have power to co-opt up to two) additional members. 
Nominated and co-opted members shall be appointed normally for two years and shall 
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be eligible for immediate re-appointment. 
 
3.5 The Executive Committee shall meet as often as necessary to carry on the work of 
the Centre, but in any event at least twice a year, the Director acting as convenor. Any 
member of the Executive Committee shall have the right to require the holding of a 
meeting of the Committee. 
 
3.6. Minutes of the meetings of the Executive Committee shall be presented to the 
following Staff Meeting of the Department of Law. 
 
3.7 There shall be an advisory Committee appointed by the Executive Committee 
which shall formulate advice and recommendations concerning any aspect of the 
administration or activities of the Centre. The Advisory Committee shall consist of: 
(a) all members of the Executive Committee; 
(b) up to three members of the teaching staff of the University of Leeds in 
departments other than Law, being individuals 'those activities or interests have 
relevance to the objectives and work of the Centre; 
(c) up to fifteen persons from outside the University of Leeds with experience in the 
fields of activity covered by the objectives and work of the Centre. 
 
3.8 The Executive Committee may also nominate up to ten persons to act as Advisers 
to the Centre. Advisers shall be persons who agree to offer advice on the work of the 
Centre at the invitation of the Executive Committee 
 
3.9 The Advisory Committee shall meet once a year with the Director acting as 
convenor. Special Meetings may be held at the request of the Executive Committee. 
 
4. Amendment to the Constitution 
This constitution may be amended by the University Council (or any committee 
acting with authority delegated by the Council) on the recommendation of the 
Department of Law and the Executive Committee of the Centre. 
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APPENDIX 2 
 
 
OFFICERS OF THE CENTRE 
 
 
Director :    
 
Andrew Campbell (appointed 1st August 2005) 
 
 
Deputy Director :                    
 
Professor Roger Halson (appointed 1st August 2005) 

 
 
Executive Committee:  
 
 
Mrs Judith Dahlgreen 
 
Dr Jane Frecknall-Hughes (Leeds University Business School) 
 
Dr Oliver Gerstenberg 
 
Ms Juliet Jenkins 
 
Professor Andrew Keay 
 
Dr Paul Lewis (Leeds University Business School) 
 
Ms Joan Loughrey 
 
Professor Surya Subedi     
 
 
 
 


